IOWA STATE UNIVERSITY Digital Repository

Retrospective Theses and Dissertations

Iowa State University Capstones, Theses and Dissertations

1988

Predictors of supervisors' referrals of employees to an employee assistance program

Janet Lovell Nord Iowa State University

Follow this and additional works at: https://lib.dr.iastate.edu/rtd

Part of the <u>Counselor Education Commons</u>, <u>Occupational Therapy Commons</u>, and the <u>Student</u> Counseling and Personnel Services Commons

Recommended Citation

Nord, Janet Lovell, "Predictors of supervisors' referrals of employees to an employee assistance program" (1988). Retrospective Theses and Dissertations. 8880.

https://lib.dr.iastate.edu/rtd/8880

This Dissertation is brought to you for free and open access by the Iowa State University Capstones, Theses and Dissertations at Iowa State University Digital Repository. It has been accepted for inclusion in Retrospective Theses and Dissertations by an authorized administrator of Iowa State University Digital Repository. For more information, please contact digirep@iastate.edu.



INFORMATION TO USERS

The most advanced technology has been used to photograph and reproduce this manuscript from the microfilm master. UMI films the text directly from the original or copy submitted. Thus, some thesis and dissertation copies are in typewriter face, while others may be from any type of computer printer.

The quality of this reproduction is dependent upon the quality of the copy submitted. Broken or indistinct print, colored or poor quality illustrations and photographs, print bleedthrough, substandard margins, and improper alignment can adversely affect reproduction.

In the unlikely event that the author did not send UMI a complete manuscript and there are missing pages, these will be noted. Also, if unauthorized copyright material had to be removed, a note will indicate the deletion.

Oversize materials (e.g., maps, drawings, charts) are reproduced by sectioning the original, beginning at the upper left-hand corner and continuing from left to right in equal sections with small overlaps. Each original is also photographed in one exposure and is included in reduced form at the back of the book. These are also available as one exposure on a standard 35mm slide or as a 17" x 23" black and white photographic print for an additional charge.

Photographs included in the original manuscript have been reproduced xerographically in this copy. Higher quality 6" x 9" black and white photographic prints are available for any photographs or illustrations appearing in this copy for an additional charge. Contact UMI directly to order.



University Microfilms International A Bell & Howell Information Company 300 North Zeeb Road, Ann Arbor, MI 48106-1346 USA 313/761-4700 800/521-0600



Order Number 8909182

Predictors of supervisors' referrals of employees to an employee assistance program

Nord, Janet Lovell, Ph.D.

Iowa State University, 1988





Predictors of supervisors' referrals of employees to an employee assistance program

by

Janet Lovell Nord

A Dissertation Submitted to the

Graduate Faculty in Partial Fulfillment of the

Requirements for the Degree of

DOCTOR OF PHILOSOPHY

Department: Professional Studies in Education

Major: Education (Counselor Education)

Approved:

Signature was redacted for privacy.

In Charge of Major Work

Signature was redacted for privacy.

For the Major Department

Signature was redacted for privacy.

For the Graduate College

lowa State University Ames, lowa 1988

TABLE OF CONTENTS

	Page
CHAPTER I. INTRODUCTION	1
Statement of the Problem	3
Hypotheses	3
Definition of Terms	5
CHAPTER II. REVIEW OF LITERATURE	7
History of Employee Assistance Programs (EAPs) and	
Occupational Alcoholism Programs (OAPs)	7
The Problem of Low Supervisor Referral Rates	9
Variables Related to Low Supervisor Referral Rates	10
A Framework for Conceptualizing Low Referral Rates	20
Application of Gilbert's Framework to Variables Related	
to Low Supervisor Referral Rates	21
CHAPTER III. PROPOSED STUDY AND HYPOTHESES	24
CHAPTER IV. METHOD	28
Subjects and Setting	28
History of the EAP at the lowa Department of	
Transportation	29
Instruments	33
Distinction between Terms "Variable" and "Predictor	
Variable"	39
Survey Questions not Included in the Data Analyses	39
Procedure	40
Data Analyses	42

CHAPTER V. RESULTS	43
introduction to Results	43
Overview of Results	43
Issues Regarding the Data	45
Statistical Analyses	49
Frequencies of Supervisors' Responses on 8 Predictor	
Variables	64
Summary of Results	69
CHAPTER VI. DISCUSSION	72
Overview of Discussion	72
$\underline{\textbf{t}}$ Tests of Question 1 and Question 26	72
The 4 Predictor Variables which Loaded Significantly	
on the Factor Retained in the Factor Analysis	74
The 4 Predictor Variables which Did Not Load	
Significantly on the Factor	77
Limitations of the Present Study	80
Implications of the Study for Future Research	80
REFERENCES	83
ACKNOWLEDGEMENTS	91
APPENDIX A: SURVEY	93
APPENDIX B: ATTRITION OF SUPERVISORS	102
APPENDIX C: DETAILS OF PILOT STUDY	103
Purpose of Pilot Study	103
Method	103
Results	105

APPENDIX D: DISCREPANCY IN NUMBER OF REFERRERS	108
Supervisors who Indicated They were Referrers but	
were not on the Provided Referral List	108
Supervisors who Responded both as Referrers and	
as Nonreferrers who were on the Provided Referral	
List	108
Supervisors who may have Made a Referral to the	
EAP Prior to 1985	108
Supervisors Responding both as Referrers and as	
Nonreferrers who were not on the Referral List	109
Supervisor who Responded as both a Nonreferrer	
and a Referrer who was on the Provided	
Referral List	109
Supervisors who Responded as Nonreferrers and were	
on the Provided List of Referrers by Oversight	109
Supervisors who inaccurately Responded as	
Nonreferrers	110
Supervisors who Consulted with Supervisors a	
Level Below the Supervisors' own Level	110
Summary of Discrepancy in Number of Referrers	111
APPENDIX E: LETTER FROM EAP COORDINATOR	112
APPENDIX F: COVER LETTER	114
APPENDIX G: FOLLOW-UP POST CARD	116
APPENDIX H: FOLLOW-UP LETTER #1	118
APPENDIX I: FOLLOW-UP LETTER #2	120

APPENDIX J: REPLACEMENT OF MISSING VALUES	122
Overview	122
Construction of Demographic Subsets	123
Replacement of Missing Values for Demographic	
Variables used in Constructing Demographic	
Subsets	124
Other Questions Exempted from Replacement	
with Mean Values	125
Extent of Missing Values	126
APPENDIX K: RECODING OF SELECTED VARIABLES	128

•

CHAPTER 1. INTRODUCTION

Employee assistance programs (EAPs) had their origin in occupational alcoholism programs (DAPs). DAPs were established in the 1940s by industry to deal with alcoholic employees who caused monetary loss to industry because of increased absences and poorer quality work (Archer, 1977). In the early 1970s, most DAPs were renamed EAPs and expanded to deal with other employee problems, such as mental illness, relationship difficulties, and financial strain.

Many researchers have documented that supervisors have a poor record of making referrals of subordinates to EAPs (Beckman & Amaro, 1984; Beyer & Trice, 1981; Cahill & Volicer, 1981; Milstead-O'Keefe & Sudduth, 1981; Reichman, Levy, Young, & Herrington, 1982; Riediger, 1985; Schuft, 1983; Shain, 1985). The terms "poor referral rate" and "low referral rate" have been conceptualized as a supervisor not referring some or all of his/her subordinates who are experiencing job performance problems. Writers in the EAP field, as cited by Masi (1984), have documented that from 15% to 20% of the work force at any one time are experiencing poor job performance due to problems such as mental illness, alcoholism, and financial difficulties.

Because of the existence of low referral rates, several researchers have examined factors which affect supervisor referral rates. In the present paper's Review of Literature section pertaining to low supervisor referral rates, 10 variables which may affect those rates will be considered:

- (a) age and age-related variables of supervisors
- (b) beliefs of supervisors regarding the effectiveness of EAPs/OAPs
- (c) degree of support of the EAP/OAP by management, relevant unions,

and their own immediate supervisor as perceived by supervisors

- (d) gender of supervisor and gender of subordinate with a job performance problem
- (e) the existence of a supervisor network
- (f) occupational category of the majority of employeees supervised by the supervisor
- (g) social distance between supervisor and employee with a job performance problem
- (h) supervisors' attitudes toward their role in referral
- (i) supervisor ideologies
- (k) supervisor knowledge of the OAP/EAP.

The field of EAP/OAP research has not set forth a conceptual framework to incorporate variables which may account for low supervisor referral rates (Roman, 1984). That lack pointed to a need for a research study to use a conceptual framework with which to examine variables related to supervisor referral or nonreferral of subordinates to an EAP. Gilbert (1978) advanced a model to use in considering human performance. He proposed that six categories of behavior account for the quality of human performance. Industry has manipulated variables suggested by Gilbert's model in order to improve performance of employees.

It would be useful to use Gilbert's (1978) model to investigate the problem of low supervisor referrals. This study was designed to examine the effect of variables on supervisors' referral rates of subordinates to an EAP. Included in the study were variables found in previous research to be associated with supervisor referral and also variables suggested by Gilbert's

framework.

Statement of the Problem

The purpose of this study was to determine what variables are associated with supervisors' referrals or nonreferrals of subordinates to an EAP.

Variables selected for the study included variables found in prior research to be associated with referral or nonreferral and additional variables suggested by the human performance model of Gilbert (1978). Supervisors at the lowa Department of Transportation (IDOT) were surveyed through in-house mail to measure their responses on variables found to be associated with referral or nonreferral (see Appendix A for a copy of the survey). Supervisors were identified as referrers or nonreferrers based on the EAPs records.

Discriminant analysis was used to determine which of the measured variables were associated with referral or nonreferral. A factor analysis was performed on the predictor variables to determine which, if any, of the predictor variables were significantly inter-related.

Hypotheses

It was hypothesized that the following variables examined in prior research would be significantly associated with supervisor membership in a referring group of supervisors:

- (a) greater social distance between supervisor and impaired employee
- (b) older age of supervisor, number of years in a supervisory role, and supervisory level
- (c) greater amount of knowledge of the EAP
- (d) supervisors' beliefs that the EAP is effective.

Although past studies may have found supervisor responses on the following variables to be associated with supervisor referral, those variables were not explored in tandem with the other variables being considered in the proposed study. Therefore, it was hypothesized that the following variables would not be found to be significantly associated with membership in a referring group of supervisors:

- (a) supervisor membership in a network
- (b) supervisor perception of support for the EAP by management, unions, and their own immediate supervisor
- (c)a positive attitude held by supervisors toward their role in referral
- (d) gender of supervisor and gender of subordinate with a job performance problem
- (e) occupational category of the majority of employees supervised by the supervisor

Finally, because the seven variables suggested by Gilbert's (1978) behavior engineering model have not been explored in past research for their influence on supervisor referral, it was hypothesized that the following list of variables, which represent ideas presented in his model, would not be associated with referral or nonreferral:

- (a) education level of supervisors
- (b) number of employees supervised
- (c) presence of intrinsic and extrinsic incentives for referring employees with job performance problems to the EAP
- (d) supervisors' perceptions of amount and type of feedback on their performance

- (e) supervisors' recall of printed sources of information about the EAP
- (f) training received in EAP use as received by supervisors
- (g) need for training in EAP use as expressed by supervisors

 Definition of Terms

Referrers - IDOT supervisors who have referred at least one subordinate to the EAP. In the Review of Literature section, prior research is discussed which involved non-IDOT supervisors who have referred one or more subordiantes to an EAP or an OAP. Those supervisors will be labeled as referrers.

Nonreferrers - IDOT supervisors who have not referred subordinates to the EAP, but who have noticed subordinates with job performance problems. Previous research on this topic, which is discussed in the Review of Literature section, did not distinguish between whether or not nonreferring supervisors had noticed subordinates with job performance problems. Consequently, in the Review of Literature section, all nonreferring supervisors will be labeled as nonreferrers but that label will not signify that those supervisors have or have not noticed subordinates with job performance problems.

Two groups or 2 groups - IDOT supervisors who are referrers and who are nonreferrers who have noticed a subordinate with a job performance problem.

There were 164 referrers and 194 nonreferrers who had noticed a subordinate with a job performance problem.

Pilot study - A research study of 30 IDOT supervisors conducted prior to the study reported in this paper. The purpose of the pilot study was to test the questionnaire.

Study - The research study of 493 IDOT supervisors which is described in the Method, Results, and Discussion section of this paper.

CHAPTER II. REVIEW OF LITERATURE

History of Employee Assistance Programs and Occupational Alcoholism Programs

The evolution of employee assistance programs (EAPs) from occupational alcoholism programs (OAPs) was traced by Archer (1977) in her history of the topic. The OAPs began in industry during the 1940s when management of large corporations became aware of the corporate financial loss due to alcoholic employees. Supervisors were trained to recognize symptoms of alcoholism in their subordinates, to use constructive confrontation with workers who demonstrated those symptoms, and to refer such workers to the OAP. The OAPs were usually housed in the company medical department and that department would assess and refer the employees for treatment. The "confrontation" aspect of constructive confrontation consisted of the supervisor pointing out the detrimental effects of the alcoholism on the employee's work performance and the supervisor stating that if the employee's performance did not improve, that he/she would be terminated. The "constructive" aspect of the constructive confrontation typically consisted of the supervisor referring the employee with the alcohol problem to the OAP for assistance with the alcohol problem. In the early OAPs the supervisor was put in the position of diagnostician. Trice and Schonbrunn (1981) have provided a detailed history of early OAPs.

In the 1960s the DAPs began to have supervisors focus on job impairment symptoms and to exclude a consideration of symptoms of alcoholism unrelated to work performance. That change was made in order to eliminate the diagnostician role of the supervisor (Von Wiegand, 1974). A further change

was made in the early 1970s when the National Institute on Alcohol Abuse and Alcoholism (NIAAA) endorsed "broad brush" occupational programming. It was named broad brush because it now encompassed assistance for any type of employee problem. Several authors have delineated the components of EAPs (George, 1983; Maei, 1982; Meei & Teeme, 1983; Shein & Groeneveld, 1980; Wrich, 1980).

The use of supervisor constructive confrontation with subordinates who have job performance problems has been supported by many authors (Johnson, 1973; Trice & Beyer, 1982a, 1982b; Von Wiegend, 1974). Constructive confrontation is most useful with alcoholics because it helps penetrate the alcoholic's denial system. Recent trends in EAPs have emphasized wellness programming (McClellan & McClellan, 1986) and have emphasized self-referrals, while de-emphasizing supervisory referrals (Erfurt & Foote, 1985; Masi, 1984; Roman, 1981; Trice & Beyer, 1982b, 1984; Wrich, 1980). Several authors have delineated types and levels of employment with which supervisor identification of subordinates with job performance problems and subsequent referral to EAPs is difficult. Those situations occur in jobs with little supervision, much mobility, or with emorphous performance standards (Kleeman & Googins, 1983; McClellan, 1985; Roman, 1975). Examples of positions in such employment include executives, managers, faculty, physicians, flight attendants, and travelling sales persons.

The Problem of Low Supervisor Referral Rates

Many researchers have documented that supervisors have a poor record of making referrals of subordinates to EAPs (Beckman & Amaro, 1984; Beyer & Trice, 1981; Cahill & Volicer, 1981; Milstead-O'Keefe & Sudduth, 1981; Reichman, Levy, Young, & Herrington, 1982; Riediger, 1985; Schuft, 1983; Shain, 1985). Two terms have been used interchangeably in the literature: "low referal rate" and "poor referral rate." The terms "poor referral rate" and "low referral rate" have been conceptualized as a supervisor not referring any of his/her subordinates who are experiencing job performance problems. Writers in the EAP field, as cited by Masi (1984), have documented that from 15% to 20% of the work force at any one time are experiencing poor job performance due to problems such as mental illness, alcoholism, and financial difficulties. Because of the existence of low referral rates, several researchers have examined factors which affect supervisor referral rates. In the present paper's review of research pertaining to low supervisor referral rates, 10 variables which may affect those rates will be considered:

- (a) age and age-related variables of supervisors
- (b) beliefs of supervisors regarding the effectiveness of EAPs/OAPs
- (c) degree of support of the EAP/OAP by management, relevant unions, and their own immediate supervisor as perceived by supervisors
- (d) gender of supervisor and gender of subordinate with a job performance problem
- (e) the existence of a supervisor network
- (f) occupational category of the majority of employees supervised by the supervisor

- (g) social distance between supervisor and employee with a job performance problem
- (h) supervisors' attitudes toward their role in referral
- (i) supervisor ideologies
- (k) supervisor knowledge of the OAP/EAP.

The following section is a literature review of research on each of the 10 variables. An integrated conceptual framework has not been advanced by those in the field to account for low supervisor referral rates. As Roman (1984) stated, "EAP research has not been monopolized by a single discipline . . . which means that there is little in common in terms of theoretical guidance or methodological design" (p. 2).

Variables Related to Low Supervisor Referral Rates

<u>Age and Age-Related Variables of Supervisors</u>

The data regarding age and age-related variables of supervisors are conflicting, perhaps because studies involving different organizational settings may introduce the confounding variable of different degrees of management suppport for the EAP. Specifically, two studies (Beyer & Trice, 1978; Googins & Kurtz, 1981) found older age of supervisor was related to higher referral rates, while two studies (Reisman & Schrader, 1984; Young, Reichman, & Levy, 1987) found that age was not related to higher referral rates. In terms of length of employment with the organization, Googins and Kurtz (1981) found nonreferrers were employed with their organization less time; however Beyer and Trice (1978) did not find that relationship. Length of time as a supervisor was not related to identification or referral of employees with job performance problems (Young et al., 1987), while two studies (Beyer

& Trice, 1978; Googins & Kurtz, 1981) found that supervisors newer to their present position referred fewer employees.

Beliefs of Supervisors Regarding the Effectiveness of EAPs/OAPs

Young et al. (1987) were able to discriminate between referrers and nonreferrers to an EAP using a scale measuring supervisor belief of the EAP effectiveness. Supervisors were given but three choices: effective, ineffective, or no opinion. No reliability was reported for their scale.

Beyer and Trice (1984) used one scale to measure the extent of supervisors' positive expectations regarding their use of an OAP and another scale to measure the extent of supervisors' negative expectations regarding their use of the OAP. A specific description of the scale was not given. Dependent variables did not include referral/nonreferral to the OAP, but instead included the use of constructive and confrontive topics in supervisors' discussions with impaired subordinates. The term "constructive topics" was used to describe discussion topics which included sources for help for the impaired subordinate and the subordinate's own explanation for his/her job performance problem. Confrontive discussion topics included a description by the supervisor of (a) the subordinate's job performance problem, (b) possible disciplinary steps for the subordinate if job performance did not improve, and (c) the impact of poor job performance ratings on the subordinate's work record.

Beyer and Trice (1984) found that supervisors' positive expectations about the results of using the OAP were associated with their less use of constructive topics and were not associated with their use of confrontive topics. Supervisors' negative expectations regarding their use of the OAP were

not associated with the use of constructive or confrontive topics in discussions with subordinates experiencing job performance problems.

Beyer and Trice (1978) found that supervisors' responses to a perceived benefit of DAP scale (reliability = .82) were not associated with past referrals or expected future referrals to the DAP. Supervisors' responses to a scale measuring perceived need for the DAP (reliability = .49) were not associated with past referrals, but were associated with supervisors' expressed intentions to make referrals to the EAP in the future.

Googins and Kurtz (1981) reported that supervisors' responses to a 6-item scale measuring their attitude toward the effectiveness of their company's DAP were not associated with referral. However, positive attitudes of supervisors toward the utility of the DAP, as measured by a 3-item scale (reliability = .78), were associated with referral.

In summary, there are conflicting results as to whether supervisors' beliefs in the effectiveness of the OAP/EAP are associated with referral. Those differences may be because the various studies reviewed encompassed both EAPs and OAPs. Further, there may be a particular climate within a work organization which interacts with supervisors' belief in the EAP's effectiveness.

Degree of Support of the EAP/OAP by Management, Relevant Unions, and Their Own Immediate Supervisor as Perceived by Supervisors

Little study has been made of the effect on referral rates of the degree of support of the EAP/OAP by management, unions, and their own immediate supervisor as perceived by supervisors. What has been published (Beyer, Trice, & Hunt as cited by Trice & Beyer, 1982b; Foote, Erfurt, & Austin as cited by

Archambault, Doran, Matlas, Nadolski, & Sutton-Wright, 1982) points in the direction that a supervisor may be more inclined to make referrals to the OAP/EAP if she/he perceives management and or union support for that action.

However, Beyer and Trice (1984) reported that supervisors' perceptions that the union was influential in their work organization were associated with less use by supervisors of temporary suspension of subordinates with job performance problems, fewer days of suspension, and less use of confrontive topics with subordinates experiencing job performance problems. It is difficult to interpret the Beyer and Trice (1984) study because they did not report the views of the union toward the OAP, disciplinary measures, or confrontive topics. However, from the context, it may be hypothesized that the union involved with the organization studied in the research was not supportive of the OAP and discipline of impaired employees. Beyer and Trice (1984) did not describe the scale they used to measure supervisors' perception of union influence.

Gender of Supervisor and Gender of Employee with a Job Performance Problem

There has been some hypothesizing in the literature as to why supervisor referral rates of female alcoholic employees are lower than those of male alcoholic employees (Cahill, 1983; Cahill, Volicer, Neuburger, & Arntz, 1982; Cook, Schuft, & Meyers, 1982; "Perspectives," 1980; Reichman et al., 1982), but there have been scant empirical tests of those proposed hypotheses. Reichman et al. (1982) and Young et al. (1987) found some evidence that supervisor attitudes toward women and drinking may play a small role in the lower referral rates for women alcoholics. No research was found which

examined the effect of supervisor gender on referral rates of employees with all types of problems to EAPs.

Network Membership

Only one researcher has examined the effect of supervisor membership in an informal network on referral rates (Googins & Kurtz, 1981). The network variable was measured by items which indicated that referrers more often than nonreferrers

- (a) knew of employees other than their own who had used the OAP
- (b) knew of supervisors other than themselves who had used the OAP
- (c) went to another supervisor for assistance and advice concerning a problem drinking employee
- (d) talked with supervisors at levels above and below themselves regarding alcoholic employees.

No validity was provided for the network scale, but it was found that the scale discriminated between referring and nonreferring supervisors (Googins and Kurtz, 1981). The authors suggested that supervisor membership in an informal network of supervisors contributed to referrals by providing an organizational structure and climate supportive of referral.

Occupational Category of the Majority of Employees Supervised by the Supervisor

Some descriptive studies have reported that blue collar workers and those with close supervision are more frequently referred to EAPs/OAPs than white collar employees when differences in number of employees in each of the two occupational levels were controlled (Kleeman & Googins, 1983; Martin, Heckel,

Goodrick, Schreiber, & Young, 1985/1986; Thoreson, Hosokawa, & Talcott, 1982; Trice & Beyer, 1977).

Social Distance Between Supervisor and Employee with a Job Performance
Problem

Trice and Beyer (1982a) hypothesized that emotional closeness and similarities between supervisor and subordinant impedes the use of constructive confrontation. The authors cited various empirical research studies which have found that a certain amount of social distance between supervisor and subordinate is necessary for constructive confrontation to take place. Research by Trice and Belasco (1968) showed that a certain amount of social distance, as measured by a change to a more negative attitude toward the impaired employee, was needed between supervisor and subordinate with a job performance problem before the supervisor would use constructive confrontation with the employee.

Similarly, Googins (1979) found that 54.1% of supervisors who had not referred any employees to a company OAP rated themselves as having a more personal relationship with their employees than they believed other supervisors to have. In comparison, it was found that 23.6% of referrers rated themselves as having a more personal relationship with their employees than they believed other supervisors to have.

Concurring with the results of Googins (1979) and Trice and Belasco (1968), Trice and Roman (1972) cited an earlier study by Trice who found that little social distance between supervisors and both their alcoholic and psychotic employees discouraged them from referring their subordinates to the company's EAP.

The EAP/OAP literature reviewed on the topic of social distance between supervisor and subordinate did not use the Bogardus social distance scale as cited in Bogardus (1958). The Bogardus scale is widely used in sociology research (Benton, 1960; Bogardus, 1958; Crull & Bruton, 1985; Laumann, 1965; Westie, 1959). The Bogardus scale, as cited in Bogardus (1958) is most often used to assess the degree of acceptance by white U.S. citizens of various nonmajority groups such as persons of minority racial background, homosexual orientation, or international origin. The items used to assess acceptance/nonacceptance include:

- (a) would marry into group
- (b) would have as close friends
- (c) would have as next door neighbors
- (d) would work in same office
- (e) have as speaking acquaintances only
- (f) have as visitors only to my nation
- (g) would debar from my nation

Westie (1959) discussed the Bogardus scale, as cited in Bogardus (1958) as not being useful in discrimination between two "non-out" groups.

Supervisors and their subordinates may not, by virtue of their classification as either a supervisor or a subordinate, automatically be conceptualized as being a member of an "out" group, at least in the sense that Westie (1959) used the term. Westie (1959) conceptualized the social distance between an "in" and an "out" group as much greater than that which might exist between supervisors and their subordinates in the same work organization. Therefore, Westie's (1959) comments would seem applicable to the present study in

terms of providing justification for not using the Bogardus scale. Benton (1960) also addressed the same issue as Westie (1959) as reflected in the statement, "Further experimentation is called for . . . in the specification of relationships more closely spaced than Bogardus' seven . . . " (p. 181). The discussions by both Benton (1960) and Westie (1959) would seem to support the decision not to use the Bogardus scale in the present study.

It was determined that the categories of the Bogardus scale, as cited in Bogardus (1958), were not applicable to the present study because it was not possible for supervisors to put as much social distance between themselves and subordinates as items (e) through (g) in the scale suggested. Further, item (d) in the scale was a fact about which supervisors had little choice, other than to terminate the subordinate, and item (a) in the scale would seem inapppropriate in some cases and might consequently provoke a strong negative reaction in some supervisors. Consequently, a decision was made not to use the Bogardus scale, as cited in Bogardus (1958), in the present study.

In summary, several researchers (Googins, 1979; Trice & Belasco; 1968; and Trice & Roman, 1972) have found evidence that not enough social distance between supervisor and subordinate impedes supervisor referral.

Supervisors' Attitudes Toward Their Role in Referral

Several authors have hypothesized, but not empirically tested, supervisors' attitudes toward EAPs/OAPs and the supervisors' role in its use (Blair, 1983; Dixon, 1985; Foster, 1982; Philips & Older, 1977; Terry & Carmody-Sheehan, 1983). Various other authors have tested hypotheses empirically (Beyer & Trice, 1978, 1984; Googins & Kurtz, 1981; Young et al.,

- 1987). It appears that the following supervisor attitudes are related to increased referrals:
 - (a) the EAP/OAP policy is applicable to particular employees
 - (b) a positive attitude toward change in general
 - (c) the OAP/EAP helps the supervisor do his/her job.

The following items, from a scale used by Googins and Kurtz (1981), are those held significantly more by nonreferrers:

- (a) I feel a referral could jeopardize [an] employee's career
- (b) The paper work involved is a discouraging factor
- (c) It is difficult to confront an [problem] employee
- (d) I'm not sure when to refer
- (e) It is a real hassle to use the program
- (f) I need more training to identify problem employees (p. 207)

One variable which was examined was supervisors' beliefs that they could handle on their own a subordinate's problems. There are conflicting results as to whether that variable is associated with referral or nonreferral (Beyer & Trice, 1978; Googins & Kurtz, 1981; Trice as cited by Trice and Roman, 1972). Also, there have been nondata based reports about supervisors' negative attitudes toward constructive confrontation (Kurtz, Googins, & Williams, 1980; Riediger, 1985).

Supervisor Ideologies

There is little evidence that supervisor ideologies, e.g., humane pragmatism, social responsibility, Protestant ethic, laissez faire ideology, and social determinism, impact on referral rates (Beyer & Trice, 1984).

Supervisor Knowledge of the EAP/OAP

Several researchers have demonstrated that supervisor knowledge of the EAP/OAP and its policies are related to increased referrals (Beyer & Trice, 1978; Googins & Kurtz, 1981; Heyman, 1976; Young et al., 1987). There was an indication in two studies that supervisors want more training in constructive confrontation (Kurtz et al., 1980; Washousky & Kruger, 1984). Results of research illustrated the superiority of skills practice over presentation of information alone (Cahill et al., 1982; Fisher, Fisher, & Mason, 1976; Googins & Kurtz, 1980; Latham, Wexley, & Pursell, 1975; Toro, 1983).

Summary of Variables Related to Low Supervisor Referrals

in summary, in the Review of Literature section, a discussion was presented of 10 variables and their relationship to supervisor referral rates of subordinates to EAPs/OAPs. Research results indicate that there are nine variables which have been found to be related to supervisors' referral rates of subordinates with job performance problems to EAPs/OAPs. Those variables are:

- (a) age and age-related variables of supervisors
- (b) beliefs of supervisors regarding the effectiveness of EAPs/OAPs
- (c) degree of support of the EAP/OAP by management, unions, and their own immediate supervisor as perceived by supervisors
- (d) gender of supervisor and gender of employee with a job performance problem
- (e) network membership
- (f) occupational category of the majority of employees supervised by the supervisor

- (g) social distance between supervisor and employee with a job performance problem
- (h) supervisors' attitudes toward their role in referral
- (i) supervisor knowledge of the EAP/OAP.

It was found that supervisor ideologies did not impact on their referral rates to EAPs/OAPs of subordinates with job performance problems.

A Framework for Conceptualizing Low Referral Rates

Gilbert (1978, 1982a, 1982b) developed a behavior engineering model to be used to improve human performance on the job. His model can be applied to the problem of low supervisor referrals of subordinates with job performance problems to EAPs/OAPs. As previously discussed, writers and researchers in the EAP field have not used any one conceptual framework to account for the low referral rates and most authors have addressd conceptual frameworks only peripherally.

Gilbert's model provides a needed framework for considering the problem of low referral rates. It would be useful to briefly describe his behavior engineering model (Gilbert, 1978) and PROBE model (Gilbert, 1982a, 1982b). Gilbert (1978) proposed that a person's performance is a function of both how the environment impacts on the person and a function of variables intrinsic to the person. Three environmental categories impact on the person who is labeled as the performer:

- (a) <u>data</u>, information on what the performer is supposed to do (direction) and of feedback on the performer's behavior
- (b) <u>instruments</u>, tools used to accomplish the tasks

delineated in the data

(c) <u>incentives</u>, extrinsic rewards for the performer for exemplary performance.

Three categories intrinsic to the person which influence his/her performance are:

- (a) <u>knowledge</u>, including comprehension by the performer of the context and reason for the performance
- (b) <u>capacity</u>, the physical, emotional, and perceptual ability of the performer
- (c) <u>internal motivation</u> for exemplary performance.

Gilbert (1982a) stated that in the rush to improve performance, managers too often assume, without further investigation, that the problem is due to lack of employee motivation (e.g., not caring about doing well) or lack of capacity (e.g., low intelligence). When considering the previous review of the literature pertaining to low supervisor referral rates, it is apparent that companies with poor referral rates could benefit from a more systematic analysis of the situation using Gilbert's (1978, 1982a) model.

Application of Gilbert's Framework to Variables Related to Low Supervisor

Referral Rates

In the literature review section, nine variables were found to be related to poor supervisor referral rates of subordinates with job performance problems. The author classified those nine variables into Gilbert's (1978) six categories of behavior which he hypothesized impact on performance. It was determined by the author to place those nine variables in Gilbert's (1978)

categories as follows (Gilbert's categories are listed in the parentheses following each variable):

- (a) age and age-related variables of supervisors (age is related to all six of Gilbert's categories)
- (b) beliefs of supervisors regarding the effectiveness of EAPs/OAPs (incentives)
- (c) degree of support of the EAP/OAP by management, relevant unions, and their own immediate supervisor as perceived by supervisors (incentives)
- (d) gender of supervisor and gender of employee with a job
 performance problem (knowledge, in the sense that not enough
 knowledge may lead supervisors to hold stereotypes about the
 interaction of gender and the cause of job performance problems)
- (e) occupational category of the majority of employees supervised by the supervisor (data, in that performance standards of referral may not be as applicable with certain occupational categories)
- (f) the existence of a supervisor network (data, instruments, and incentives)
- (g) social distance between supervisor and employee with a job performance problem (internal motivation)
- (h) supervisors' attitudes toward their role in referral (capacity and instruments)
- (i) supervisor knowledge of the OAP/EAP (knowledge)

In addition, Gilbert's human performance model suggests that it would be useful for EAP reseachers to consider the following seven variables in relation

to supervisors' referral rates of subordinates to EAPs (Gilbert's categories are listed in the parentheses following each variable):

- (a) education level of supervisors (capacity)
- (b) number of employees supervised (knowledge, due to possible increased exposure to a greater number of subordinates with job performance problems)
- (c) presence of intrinsic and extrinsic incentives for referring employees with job performance problems to the EAP (incentives and internal motivation)
- (d) supervisors' perceptions of amount and type of feedback on their performance (data, in the form of feedback on performance)
- (e) supervisors' recall of printed sources of information about the EAP (data)
- (f) training received in EAP use as received by supervisors (knowledge)
- (g) need for training in EAP use as expressed by supervisors (knowledge)

Thus, in terms of examining the problem of low supervisor referrals, Gilbert's (1976) framework for human performance suggests a more complete look at the problem than that provided by the existing EAP literature.

CHAPTER III. PROPOSED STUDY AND HYPOTHESES

From the review of the literature, it was apparent that there would be utility in studying the variables reviewed and those seven additional variables suggested by Gilbert's model in order to determine which variables may be associated with supervisor membership in nonreferring or referring groups. It was hypothesized that the following variables examined in prior research would be significantly associated with supervisor membership in a referring or group of supervisors:

- (a) more social distance between supervisor and impaired employee
- (b) older age of supervisor, number of years in a supervisory role, and supervisory level
- (c) greater amount of knowledge of the EAP
- (d) supervisors' beliefs that the EAP is effective

Although past studies may have found supervisor responses on the following variables to be associated with supervisor referral or nonreferral, in prior studies those variables were not explored in tandem with the other variables being considered in the proposed study. Therefore, it was hypothesized that the following variables would not be found to be significantly associated with membership in referring or nonreferring groups of supervisors:

- (a) supervisor membership in a network
- (b) supervisor perception of support for the EAP by management, unions, and their own immediate supervisor
- (c) a positive attitude held by supervisors toward their role in referral
- (d) gender of supervisor and gender of subordinate with a job

performance problem

(e) occupational category of the majority of employees supervised by the supervisor.

Finally, because the seven variables suggested by Gilbert's (1978) behavior engineering model have not been explored in past research for their influence on supervisor referral, it was hypothesized that the following list of variables, which represent ideas presented in his model, would not be associated with supervisor referral or nonreferral:

- (a) education level of supervisors
- (b) number of employees supervised
- (c) presence of intrinsic and extrinsic incentives for referring employees with job performance problems to the EAP
- (d) supervisors' perceptions of amount and type of feedback on their performance
- (e) supervisors' recall of printed sources of information about the EAP
- (f) training received in EAP use as received by supervisors
- (g) need for training in EAP use as expressed by supervisors.

In summary, the present study was planned to examine the following 16 variables in terms of their value in classifying supervisors as referrers or nonreferrers. The remarks in parentheses after each variable name is the category name in Gilbert's framework in which each variable was placed):

(a) age-related variables of supervisors (age is related to all six of Gilbert's categories)

- (b) beliefs of supervisors regarding the effectiveness of EAPs/OAPs (incentives)
- (c) degree of support of the EAP/OAP by management, relevant unions, and their own immediate supervisor as perceived by supervisors (incentives)
- (d) education level of supervisors (capacity)
- (e) gender of supervisor and gender of subordinate with a job performance problem
- (f) the existence of a supervisor network (data, instruments, and incentives)
- (g) number of employees supervised (knowledge due to possible increased exposure to a greater number of subordinates with job performance problems)
- (h) occupational category of the majority of employees (data in that performance standards of referral may not be as applicable with certain occupational categories)
- (i) presence of intrinsic and extrinsic incentives for referring employees with job performance problems to the EAP (incentives and internal motivation)
- (j) social distance between supervisor and employee with a job performance problem (internal motivation)
- (k) supervisors' attitudes toward their role in referral (capacity and instruments)
- (1) supervisor knowledge of the OAP/EAP (knowledge)

- (m) supervisors' perceptions of amount and type of feedback on their performance (data in the form of feedback on performance)
- (n) supervisors' recall of printed sources of information about the EAP (data)
- (o) training received in EAP use (knowledge)
- (p) need for training as perceived by supervisors (knowledge)

CHAPTER IV. METHOD Subjects and Setting

The subject pool consisted of 523 lowa Department of Transportation (IDOT) supervisors. There were nine supervisors who were not included in the study because the IDOT Director of Human Resources stated those people were in very top level management and he did not want to include them in the research. There was attrition of 8 supervisors in the subject pool because of resignation, retirements, and other reasons. Consequently, there were 515 supervisors who could be expected to respond to the survey. In the remainder of the Method section, the initial subject pool will be referred to as consisting of 523 supervisors. For details on the attrition in subject number see the section entitled, "Attrition of supervisors," in the Results section and Appendix B. The 523 supervisors included supervisors from three levels: first line supervisors, middle managers (office directors and resident engineers), and upper managers (district engineers and bureau or division directors). About 10% of the supervisors were female. Less than 10% of the total supervisory and nonsupervisory workforce in the IDOT is female.

Dillman (1978) recommended that a pilot study be conducted so that survey items could be tested to determine if supervisors were able to understand and answer them as directed. Of the 523 supervisors in the subject pool, 30 were selected to be in the pilot study of the survey. The 30 supervisors in the pilot study were not included in the actual study which consisted of the remaining 493 supervisors. For details concerning the pilot study see Appendix C.

Of the 493 supervisors in the study, 136 were referrers according to a list of subject identification numbers provided by the EAP Coordinator. However, after surveys were returned, it was discovered that there had been an error in the provided list of referrers and that there were actually 171 referrers and 322 nonreferrers in the subject pool: For specific details regarding the error in number of referrers, see Appendix D.

Googins (1979) discussed the need to control for possible opportunities of the nonreferring supervisor to refer. That was accomplished in this study by including an item in the survey which asked nonreferring supervisors to indicate whether or not they had noticed at least one employee with a job performance problem among the employees they had supervised in the past. That question yielded three groups of supervisors: referring supervisors, nonreferring supervisors who had noticed at least one employee with a job performance problem, and nonreferring supervisors who had never noticed an employee with a job performance problem.

It was not necessary to match referring supervisors and nonreferring supervisors on demographics such as age, years with the DOT, years in a supervisory role, etc. That was because demographic variables were considered as possible predictor variables and were used in the data analyses to determine which variables accurately classified supervisors into referring and nonreferring groups.

History of the EAP at the lowa Department of Transportation (IDOT)

Overview

Because subjects were supervisors with the IDOT it is helpful to briefly discuss the history of the EAP at the IDOT. Information in the present section

on the history of the EAP was obtained from Racquel Miller, the EAP Coordinator for the State's EAP and a former EAP counselor with the IDOT's EAP (R. Miller, personal communication, October 20, 1987, and April 15, 1988). Additional information concerning the IDOT's EAP was obtained from Montross (1985). In May 1979, the EAP was established at the IDOT based on the recommendations of an intern in the Human Resources Bureau with the IDOT. Before the EAP was started, the IDOT had made efforts to get alcoholic employees to treatment in community agencies. The EAP began with one full time staff person and from 1981 until April 1986 the IDOT had two members on the EAP staff. After the State of lowe reorganized its government agencies, the IDOT's EAP was moved in April 1986 to Des Moines and the program was expanded to serve all state employees, not just those of the IDOT. From April 1986 until December 1987, the EAP was in a period of transition. However, during that time period, IDOT employees had access to the EAPs' services. The State EAP coordinator, Racquel Miller, who has served in that capacity from April 1986 to the present, also had been one of the two EAP staff members with the IDOT's EAP and had been employed in that position since 1984. Consequently, she was able to provide continuity between the IDOT's EAP and the expansion of the EAP to serve all departments in the state. The state legislature did not make a firm commitment to support and fund the program until December 1987. In January 1988 an outside contractor, the Employee Assistance Program of Des Moines, was hired to provide the assessment and referral functions of the EAP. The EAP Coordinator, Racquel Miller, has stayed on and is now serving as liaison between the state and the EAP contractor.

History of the IDOT's EAP from 1979 through Merch 1986

During the time period from 1979 until April 1986, two different handbooks were used to acquaint staff with the EAP; supervisors received one handbook and nonsupervisory employees received another handbook. New employees were given an orientation to the EAP and every two years supervisors received updated training concerning the EAP. In addition, information about the EAP was included with paychecks, posters on bulletin boards, and IDOT newsletters.

The following comments on the EAP apply to it throughout all its stages and represent policies from 1979 through June.1988. The EAP is not connected with a formal discipline process because it is not included in the collective bargaining agreement between the union AFSCME and the bargaining units within the IDOT. Prior to, or at any point in the discipline process, supervisors may choose to refer a subordinate to the EAP. IDOT employees are not required to follow through if they are referred to the EAP, but the EAP is presented as one possible solution to a job performance problem. Self-referrals or referrals by persons other than the supervisor are also methods of entry as a client into the EAP. Any contact an employee had with the EAP was, and still is, considered confidential.

Historically, the IDOT's EAP dealt with issues of job-related disabilities in addition to more typical situations handled by EAPs. The EAP staff also assisted if the death of an employee occurred. The two services regarding employee death and job-related disability were not provided after the EAP was reorganized in April 1986. Also, on-site visits to all IDOT work locations in the State were not provided after April 1986. However, prior to

and throughout the reorganization period, employees could be seen at the EAP for problems including chemical dependency, mental illness, family/relationship concerns, legal/financial difficulties, and general job performance issues.

History of the EAP from April 1986 through December 1987

The State reorganized its agencies in 1986 and one result was that the IDOT's EAP was moved in April 1986 to Des Moines and expanded to serve all state employees. One of the IDOT's EAP counselors, Racquel Miller, was named as Coordinator for the state's EAP and has remained in that position through the present. As a results of the reorganization, one of the services which was not available after April 1986 was on-site visits by the EAP counselor to all IDOT work locations in the state.

History of the EAP from January 1988 through June 1988

After the data for the present study were collected, the EAP Coordinator informed the author of the present paper that the State formally approved the reorganized EAP in January 1988. An outside contractor, the Employee Assistance Program of Des Moines, was hired to provide assessment and referral functions of the EAP in addition to supervisor training in use of the EAP. Preparation for supervisor training in EAP use was begun in January 1988. During February, March, and April 1988, many of the supervisors in the present study received training. The training occurred prior to and during the time of data collection for the present study. The implication of the training and its possible influence on supervisors' responses to the survey are discussed in the Results subsection entitled, "EAP Training for IDOT supervisors prior to and during the data collection period."

On January 12, 1988, a letter was sent to all Ames and Des Moines IDOT supervisors which announced the expansion of the IDOT's EAP to include all state employees. In addition, the letter informed supervisors of how to register for EAP training scheduled for February. Records indicated that 120 IDOT supervisors in the Ames and Des Moines area attended the February training sessions.

On January 29, all IDOT employees received with their paychecks an announcement which discussed the new EAP services. On March 2, 1988, all IDOT supervisors not working in the Des Moines and Ames area received a letter announcing the expansion of the IDOT's EAP to serve all state employees. The letter provided information about how to enroll for a March or April training session about the new EAP. Attendance at the March and April training sessions in the field, i.e., outside the Des Moines/Ames area, consisted of 178 IDOT supervisors and additional supervisors from other state departments and agencies. At both the Des Moines/Ames and the field training sessions, supervisors received a copy of the EAP policy, watched a film involving a supervisor's informal referral of a subordinate to an EAP, and participated in a general discussion of the EAP purpose and policies of the EAP.

Instruments

Supervisor responses to survey questions which measured 15 variables were used to classify supervisor membership in referring or nonreferring groups. The number of variables was 15 instead of 16 because the variable of supervisor gender was dropped from the study because in the IDOT, 89% of the supervisors were male, and also because the proportion of males and females among referrers and nonreferrers in the study was found to be virtually

identical. Only responses of referrers and nonreferrers who had noticed a subordinate with a job performance problem were used due to the importance of controlling for oppportunity of the supervisor to refer.

Of the 15 variables in the study, 5 variables were measured using scales which already existed in the literature and which were slightly modified for use in the present study. Modification of an already existing scale would change the reliability of the scale and that reliability values reported for the original scale may not apply to the modified version of the scale.

The literature review yielded no measurement instruments for 10 of the 15 variables so instruments were developed for use in the present study. The variables for which items were developed for this study included:

- (a) degree of support of the EAP by management, relevant unions, and their own immediate supervisor as perceived by supervisors
- (b) education level of supervisor
- (c) number of employees supervised
- (d) occupational level of the majority of employees supervised by the supervisor
- (e) presence of intrinsic and extrinsic incentives for referring employees with job performance problems to the EAP
- (f) social distance between supervisor and employee with a job performance problem
- (g) supervisor perception of amount and type of feedback on their performance
- (h) supervisors' recall of printed sources of information about the EAP

- (i) training received in EAP use
- (j) need for training in EAP use as expressed by supervisors

An expert judge gave her opinion that all survey items had adequate face validity. Due to constraints involved in using supervisors from the IDOT, it was not possible to conduct reliability tests or further validity tests of the survey items prior to the study. The 15 variables and the items which were used to measure them will now be discussed.

Age and Age-related Variables of Supervisors

Supervisors were asked to indicate their age, supervisor level, number of years in present position, number of years in a supervisory role at the IDOT, number of years with the IDOT, and number of years in a supervisory role with any organization. Googins (1979) had used similar items to measure age and age-related variables. Age and age-related variables were measured by questions 22, 23, 25, 26, 27, and 28, respectively (see Appendix A).

Beliefs of Supervisors Regarding Effectiveness of the EAP

Young et al. (1987) were able to discriminate between referrers and nonreferrers using a scale measuring supervisor belief of the EAP effectiveness. Supervisors had but three choices: effective, ineffective, or no opinion. No reliability was reported for the scale. For this research the possible responses were extended to a 5-point scale and measured by question 1.

Degree of Support of the EAP by Management, Relevant Unions, and Their Own Immediate Supervisor as Perceived by the Supervisor

Supervisors were asked to indicate on 5-point scales the degree to which they perceived support of the EAP by management, union, and their own

immediate supervisor. A sixth response of "Don't Know" was also included. The reason that this scale had 6 response choices was that a 5-point scale was used in the pilot study, but almost half of the pilot supervisors wrote on their surveys that they didn't know the extent that management, the union and their supervisor were supportive of the EAP. Consequently, a sixth response choice, "Don't Know," was added to the survey. The literature review concerning this variable did not include any quantitative measurement scales of supervisor perception of degree of union, management, or immediate supervisor support of the EAP. Questions 16a, 16b, and 16c were measures of those variables

Education Level of Supervisor

Highest level of education completed by each supervisor was measured by question 32.

Network Membership

Only one study had addressed network membership as it pertains to poor supervisor referral rates (Googins & Kurtz, 1981). They developed a 5-item scale with a reliability of alpha = .65. That scale successfully discriminated between nonreferring and referring supervisors. Permission was obtained from Googins to use their scale in the present study. Their scale was modified for the present study by deleting two items which were not appropriate for this study. Questions 18a-18c measured network membership.

Number of Employees Supervised

The number of male employees supervised was measured by question 29 and the number of female employees supervised was measured by question 30.

Occupational Category of the Majority of Emoloyees Supervised by the Supervisor

The occupational category of the majority of employees supervised by each supervisor was measured by question 24.

Presence of Intrinsic and Extrinsic Incentives for Referring Employees with

Job Performance Problems to the EAP

Gilbert (1978, 1982a) discussed this variable, but did not supply any measurement instruments of it. A measure with face validity was developed for this study based on his work (see questions 17a-17d).

Social Distance between Supervisor and Employee with a Job Performance
Problem

Two items discussed in the EAP/OAP literature as possible ways to operationalize social distance included the extent to which the supervisor socialized with the subordinate outside the work setting (Trice & Beyer, 1982a) and whether the supervisor ever worked as a peer with the subordinate (Trice & Belasco, 1968). Those situations were used to construct a social distance measure with face validity. Questions 9-11 were used as measures of social distance between nonreferring supervisors and the subordinate most recently noticed to have a job performance problem. Questions 13-15 were used as measures of social distance between referring supervisors and the subordinate most recently referred to the EAP.

Supervisors' Attitudes toward Their Role in Referral

Googins and Kurtz (1981) found that their supervisor role responsibility scale discriminated between referring and nonreferring supervisors. The scale has a reliability of alpha = .73. Permission was obtained from Googins to

utilize the scale in the present study. Their scale was modified for the present study by deleting five items which did not apply or which were considered too vague and not a valid measure for this study. Questions 19a-19d were used to measure supervisors' attitudes toward their role in referral.

Supervisor Knowledge of the EAP

Beyer and Trice (1978) found that a scale they developed to measure supervisors' familiarity with a company's alcoholism policy discriminated between referring and nonreferring supervisors. The scale has a reliability of alpha = .93. Permission was obtained from Beyer to use the scale in the present study. Their scale was revised for the present study to measure familiarity with an EAP policy rather than familiarity with an alcoholism policy (see questions 2a-2f).

Supervisors' Perceptions of Amount and Tupe of Feedback on their Performance

In a discussion of his model, Gilbert (1978, 1982a) stated that quality feedback of worker performance is a component of exemplary performance. No measures of this variable were given by Gilbert (1978, 1982a). A measure with face validity was developed for this study (see questions 20a-20b).

Supervisors' Recall of Printed Sources of Information about the EAP

Supervisors' recall of printed sources of information about the EAP was measured by questions 3a-3d.

Training Received in EAP Use

Training received in EAP use was measured by question 4 in the survey .

Need for Training in EAP Use as Expressed by Supervisors

Need for training in EAP use as expressed by supervisors was measured by questions 5a-5c in the survey.

Distinction between Terms "Variable" and "Predictor Variable" Due to the fact that some of the 15 variables were measured by more than one question or item in a question, there were a total of 64 variables. Also, due to the exploratory nature of the study, items in each scale were treated as separate predictor variables. In other words, scale items were not summed to yield one score for each supervisor on each scale. Consequently, it is important to clarify that in the data analyses discussed in the "Results" section that there were responses to more than 15 survey questions used in the analyses. The "Results" section makes reference to a certain number of predictor variables, but those predictor variables are distinct in terminology from the 15 variables just discussed. The predictor variables are actually the survey questions themselves. In other words there may be more than one predictor variable which is used to measure one of the 15 variables just discussed. In order to prevent confusion, predictor variables will always be modified by the word "predictor" whereas the 15 variables discussed in the "Review of Literature" will not be modified with the word "predictor."

Survey Questions not Included in the Data Analyses

A few questions were included in the survey which were not included in the data analyses. Question 6 was used to direct referrers to skip questions 7-11 and answer questions 12-15. Question 7 was used so that nonreferrers who had not noticed a subordinate with a job performace problem could be excluded from data analyses. Questions 8 and 12 were used as memory prompts to assist supervisors in thinking of the most recent subordinate with a job performance problem so that supervisors' responses would be more accurate to questions 7-11 and questions 13-15, which followed questions 8

and 12, respectively. Questions 10 and 14 were used to direct supervisors to skip questions 11 and 15 if they had chosen response #1 to question 10 or question 14. Question 21 on gender was used so that if return rates of the survey were less than optimal, it could be determined if the return rates were equal across gender. In summary, the following questions were not included in the data analyses: questions 6, 7, 8, 10, 12, 14, and 21.

Procedure

Written permission for this study was obtained from management of the IDOT. Approval for the use of human subjects in this research project was obtained from the lowa State University Committee on Use of Human Subjects in Research.

The list of supervisors in the study consisted of computerized mailing labels which the IDOT generated from its personnel files. From a system the IDOT already had in place prior to the present study, a computerized print-out of mailing labels for all IDOT supervisors was generated. An IDOT personnel staff member, Mary Christy, was assigned to work with the present researcher in providing needed assistance. She provided the mailing labels with identification numbers written in ink next to each name. The identification numbers were recorded in consecutive order from beginning to end of the list and were created for use in conducting follow-up mailings. A photo-copy was made of the labels and prior to using the labels for mailing, the identification number was removed.

Using her records, which existed only for the last three years of EAP clients, and the computerized mailing list with identification numbers, the EAP Coordinator composed a list of identification numbers of IDOT supervisors

who had referred a subordinate to the EAP within the last three years. In order to preserve confidentiality of status as a referrer, identification numbers were used to prepare a list of referrers and the list was not given to the author of the present etudy until after data collection was completed. As previously mentioned in the Method section, the provided list of referrer identification numbers was in error. For details on that matter see Appendix D.

A packet distributed to supervisors through in-house company mail, contained the following: a survey entitled "Supervisors' Views of the Employee Assistance Program," a letter from the EAP Coordinator, and a cover letter (see Appendices A, E, and F, respectively). The survey was mailed to 493 supervisors on February 29, 1988. The cover letter enclosed with the survey provided detailed information about the usefulness of the study to the organization and the supervisors, the importance of the individual responding, and assurances of confidentiality. The necessity of an identification number on the front cover of the survey was also explained in the cover letter. One week after the original questionnaire was mailed, a postcard reminder was sent to all supervisors to thank those who had responded and to remind those who had not yet replied to do so (see Appendix G). A second copy of the questionnaire and a new cover letter were sent to nonresponders on March 21, 1988, 3 weeks after the first mailing (see Appendix I). Nonresponders were again contacted on April 18, 1988, 7 weeks after the initial mailing and a third cover letter and replacement questionnaire were enclosed (see Appendix G). The survey and other materials enclosed in the mailings to supervisors (see Appendices A and E through I) conformed to guidelines delineated by

Dillman (1978) who has reported an average return rate of 77% for questionnaires that incorporate his suggestions.

Data Analyses

The primary data analyses planned included stepwise discriminant analyses and forced discriminant analyses with the jackknife option. The goal of the research was to identify variables associated with classification as a referrer or nonreferrer. Discriminant analysis was chosen because it yields a combination of predictor variables which are used to classify persons into groups of interest. In order to determine if the predictor variables were inter-related, it was planned to perform a factor analysis on those variables found to be associated with referral and nonreferral.

CHAPTER V. RESULTS

Introduction to Results

The discussion of results is organized as follows:

- (a) overview of results
- (b) issues regarding the data
- (c) statistical analyses
- (d) frequency distributions for responses to nine predictor variables
- (e) summary of results

Overview of Results

Numerous issues regarding the data, i.e., responses of supervisors to the survey, will be discussed in the Results section and include:

- (a) discrepancy in number of referrers
- (b) attrition of supervisors
- (c) survey return rate
- (d) EAP training for IDOT supervisors prior to and during the data collection period
- (e) compression of selected supervisor responses
- (f) questions exempted from replacement of missing values
- (g) missing values
- (h) binary recoding of selected variables

After a discussion of the just previously listed issues, the actual results of the study are presented. For ease of reading, the results of the statistical analyses are grouped into subections as follows:

- (a) t tests of Question 1 and Question 28
- (b) stepwise discriminant analyses

- (c) forced discriminant analyses with jackknife option
- (d) factor analysis of predictor variables

A table is presented of the frequencies of the responses to eight variables found to be associated with referral or nonreferral. A summary is given at the end of the Results section to highlight the major findings.

In order to orient the reader, a brief summary of results will now be given. The computerized statistical package of SAS Institute, Inc. (1985a, 1985b) was used to perform the <u>t</u> tests, stepwise discriminant analyses, factor analysis, and frequency distributions. The BMDP.7M statistical package was used to compute the forced discriminant analyses (Jennrich and Sampson, 1983). The <u>t</u> tests of questions 1 and 28 illustrated that there were significant differences in mean responses on the two questions between the two groups. Specifically, referrers believed the EAP to be more effective than did nonreferrers, and referrers had spent more years than nonreferrers in a supervisory role with all current and past employers.

The results of the stepwise discriminant analysis indicated that the forward and backward selection of variables yielded a slightly different combination of predictor variables. Each set of variables resulting from the stepwise discriminant analyses were entered into two separate forced discriminant analyses. The forced discriminant analysis yielded: (a) classification functions of each of the two sets of predictor variables for each of the two groups of supervisors and (b) jackknifed probability estimates of correct classification into each of the two groups as each of the two sets of predictor variables were sequentially entered into the discriminant analyses. The forced discriminant analyses were used to answer the main research

question: Which variables are associated with supervisor referral or nonreferral?

A decision was made to focus on the results of the forward stepwise discriminant analysis which yielded 14 predictor variables. The jackknifed probability estimates of the percent of referrers and nonreferrers correctly classified indicated that the first 8 predictor variables entered in the discriminant analysis were equally as accurate at classification as were all 14 predictor variables. In order to examine the inter-relationships of those 8 predictor variables, a factor analysis on the 8 predictor variables was computed and it was found that 4 of the 8 predictor variables were inter-related. For those 8 predictor variables, frequency tables of supervisors' responses were computed for each of the two groups and also for the nonreferring group who had not noticed subordinates with job performance problems.

Issues Regarding the Data

<u>Discrepancy in Number of Referrers</u>

As mentioned in the Subjects and Setting portion of the Method section, a discrepancy in the number of referrers arose. The original list provided by the state EAP coordinator had 136 names. After supervisors had returned their surveys and before data entry into a computer file, the provided list of referrers' identification numbers was compared with the identification numbers on surveys of those supervisors indicating that they had made a referral to the EAP. It became apparent that there was a discrepancy between the list provided and what supervisors were actually indicating about their status as referrers or nonreferrers. There were several types of errors in the

provided list. The author communicated with the EAP Coordinator, the provider of the list of referrers, to resolve the discrepancies. After adjustments were made to the list of referrers, there were 171 referrers. See Appendix B for a discussion of the resolution of the discrepancies.

Attrition of Supervisors

Due to the readjustment in supervisor numbers because of attrition and the one supervisor who was sent two surveys, there were actually 485 supervisors in the final study (see Appendix H for specifics).

Return Rate of the Survey

Of the 485 supervisors, 472 returned their surveys which is a return rate of 97.3%. There were several unusable returns which contributed to a return rate of useable surveys of 466 out of 485 or 96.1%. The 466 useable surveys included 164 referrers out of the original 171 referrers, a rate of 95%, and 302 nonreferrers out of the original 314 nonreferrers, a rate of 96.1%. Of the 302 surveys returned from nonreferrers there were 108 nonreferring supervisors or 35.8% who responded with choice #1 to question 7 (see Appendix A for a copy of the survey), indicating that they had not referred any subordinates to the EAP and that they had never noticed a subordinate with a job performance problem. Consequently, those 108 supervisors were not included in the major portion of the data analyses in order to control for opportunity of a supervisor to make a referral to the EAP. That deletion yielded the following two groups of supervisors used in the major portion of the data analyses: 194 nonreferring supervisors who had noticed a subordinate with a job performance problem and 164 referrers.

In summary, there were 466 surveys available for data analyses. Of those 466 supervisors there were three groups of supervisors:

- (a) 108 nonreferring supervisors who had never noticed a subordinate with a job performance problem (as mentioned previously, when reference is made to this group the name "nonreferrers who never noticed a subordinate with a job performance problem" will be used)
- (b) 194 nonreferrers who had noticed a subordinate with a job performance problem (as mentioned previously, when a reference is made to this group the name "nonreferrers" will be used)

(c) 164 referrers

The preceding groups b and c were the focus of the majority of the data analyses and when summed they yielded 358 supervisors. Of those 358 supervisors, referrers consisted of 45.8% of the group and nonreferrers who had noticed a subordinate with a job performance problem consisted of 54.2% of the group.

EAP Training for IDOT Supervisors Prior to and During the Data Collection Period.

After the data were collected the EAP Coordinator informed the author of the present paper that the State of Iowa formally approved the reorganized EAP in January. As a consequence of the formal approval, preparation for supervisor training in EAP use was begun in January. During February, March, and April many of the supervisors in the present study received training. Question 4 (see Appendix A), which concerned number of hours of training received by supervisors was written before there was knowledge that the

February, March, and April training would occur. Due to the training in 1988, the hours of training received by some supervisors did not match the hours of training which were listed as response choices to question 4. Therefore, any data analyses of question 4 must be viewed with caution because the validity of supervisor responses is questionable. Many supervisors were not able to accurately indicate the number of hours of training they had received.

Compression of Selected Supervisor Repsonses

Questions 9-11 were essentially equivalent to questions 13-15; each set measured social distance between supervisor and subordinate. The only difference in those sets of questions is that questions 9-11 were intended for nonreferrers who had noticed an employee with a job performance problem and questions 13-15 were intended for referrers. A computer program was written to compress the data so that questions 9-11 and 13-15 could be combined prior to the discriminant analysis, the primary analysis of interest. Replacement of Missing Values

A number of supervisors did not respond to one or more questions on the survey. Because the planned data analyses would eliminate from analysis any supervisor who had one or more missing values, it was necessary to replace missing values. Details of the procedures used to replace missing values are discussed in Appendix J.

Recoding of Selected Variables

Supervisors' responses to some of the questions in the survey were recoded so that the responses would yield more information when entered into the discriminant analysis. For details of the recoding process see Appendix K.

Statistical Analyses

t Tests of Question 1 and Question 28

The results of the \underline{t} test on question 1 indicated that referrers rated the EAP as significantly more effective ($\underline{M}=3.56$) than did nonreferrers ($\underline{M}=3.11$), $\underline{t}(324)=4.78$, $\underline{p}<.0001$. The results of the \underline{t} test on question 28 indicated that referrers had served in a supervisory role in any organization significantly more years ($\underline{M}=15.91$) than had nonreferrers ($\underline{M}=13.18$), $\underline{t}(326)=2.73$, $\underline{p}<.007$.

Questions 1 and 28 were not included the primary analyses, stepwise discriminant analysis and forced discriminant analysis because there were 32 supervisors out of the 358 of interest who did not answer question 1 and 30 supervisors out of the 358 of interest who did not answer question 28. It was determined to select a <u>t</u> test to analyze questions 1 and 28 because the question of interest was whether or not the mean response of the 2 groups would be significantly different on each of the 2 variables.

Stepwise Discriminant Analyses

Stepwise discriminant analysis was chosen because the goal of the research was to identify variables associated with classification as a referrer or nonreferrer. Discriminant analysis is designed to identify variables which predict classification. The results of the stepwise discriminant analyses indicated that the forward selection of variables and the backward elimination of variables yielded a slightly different combination of predictor variables. The forward selection yielded 14 predictor variables which distinguished between referrers and nonreferrers while the backward elimination did not eliminate 23 predictor variables. The forward selection entered variables into

the discriminant analysis from highest to lowest E values. The forward selection terminated when it reached a predetermined significance level of 15, a level set by the researcher. In other words, the forward selection ended when variables to be entered had <u>p</u> values greater than .15. The results of interest were the <u>variables entered</u> because they were selected as being associated with referral or nonreferral.

The backward selection eliminated variables in the order of lowest to highest \underline{F} values. The program terminated when it reached the predetermined significance level of .15. In other words, the backward elimination terminated when variables to be eliminated had \underline{p} values equal to or less than .15. The results of interest were the <u>variables not eliminated</u> because those were associated with referral or nonreferral.

The forward and backward analyses did not yield identical sets of predictor variables because the variables were inter-related. After each step in both the forward and the backward analyses, the E values of each of the remaining variables was changed. Because some of the variables were related to others, if one particular variable was selected to be entered or eliminated in the discriminant analysis, that selection would influence the E value of the other remaining variables to which the selected variable was related.

A crucial point regarding the predictor variables selected in the stepwise discriminant analyses is that some were not actual survey qestions but were a specific response to a particular question. For example, the response of first line supervisor (L1), response of 1 to question 23, was found to be a predictor variable. Because some of the predictor variables were specific responses to survey questions, it is helpful to provide a table to define those response

names (see Table 1). Results of the forward selection of variables are shown in Table 2 and results of the backwards selection are shown in Table 3. It is necessary to use Table 1 to interpret the names of some of the predictor variables which are listed in Tables 2 and 3.

The only supervisors included in the discriminant analyses were referrers and nonreferrers who had noticed a subordinate with a job performance problem. Those questions excluded from the stepwise discriminant analysis included questions 1, 6, 7, 8, 10, 12, 14, 21, and 28.

Table 1. Definitions of Specific Response Names --

Response Name Number (Predictor Variable)	Survey Question Number	Survey Response	Content of Survey Response
L1	23	1	First line supervisor
TIMEW1	11 & 15	Missing response	Supervisors who never worked at the same level with subordinate most recently referred or noticed to have a problem
TIMEW2	11	1, 2, 3, & 4	Supervisors who worked at the same level with subordinate most recently referred or noticed to have a problem
M1	16A	1, 2, & 3	Supervisors' beliefs that management was not supportive of the EAP
M2	16A	4	Supervisors' beliefs that management was supportive of the EAP

Table 1 (continued)

Response Name Number (Predictor Variable)	Survey Question Number	Survey Response	Content of Survey Response
M3	16A	5	Supervisors' beliefs that management was very supportive of the EAP
M4	16 A	6	Supervisors' response that they did not know how much support the EAP received from management
U3	16B	5	Supervisors' beliefs that the union was very supportive of the EAP
U4 .	16B	6	Supervisors indicating they did not know how supportive the union was of the EAP
P1	24	1	Occupational category of majority of employees supervised was clerical
P2	24	2	Occupational category of majority of employees supervised was technical
SOC 1	9	0	Supervisors indicating that they had never socialized with subordinate most recently referred or noticed to have a problem

Table 2. Predictor Variables Entered in a Forward Selection Stepwise

Discriminant Analysis

Predictor Variable	£	Ð
L1 (First line supervisor)	65.42	.0001
Q20A (Told to refer by own supervisor)	41.92	.0001
Q2C (Degree of familiarity with procedures of referral)	32.84	.0001
TIMEW1 (Never worked as peer with subordinate)	11.62	.0007
M4 (Don't know amount of support managment gives EAP)	9.52	.002
Q2F (Name of EAP coordinator)	6.39	.01
Q5B (Want more training in discussing poor job performance with subordinates)	6.65	.01
P2 (Majority of subordinates are in technical occupations	5.95	.01
Q19B (Believe takes too much time to talk with subordinates about poor job performance)	5.77	.02
Q17D (Believe referral related to career advancement)	4.19	.04
Q3C (Saw and may have read DOT newsletter)	3.91	.05
Q178 (Believe EAP is good way to help subordinate)	3.47	.06
SOC1 (Never socialized with subordinate)	3.44	.06
P1 (Majority of subordinates are in clerical occupations)	3.28	.07

Table 3. Predictor Variables not Removed in a Backward Elimination
Stepwise Discriminant Analysis

Predictor Variable	E	Ð
Q20A (Told to refer by own supervisor)	27.99	.0001
Q2C (Degree of familiarity with procedures	22.57	.0001
of referral)		
L1 (First line supervisor)	22.22	.0001
TIMEW1 (Never worked as peer with subordinate)	11.55	.0008
P1 (Majority of subordinates are in clerical occupations)	10.79	.0012
Q27 (Number of years with the DOT)	10.54	.0013
Q5B (Want more training in discussing poor job performance with subordinates)	10.21	.001
M1 (Believe management is not supportive of EAP)	10.15	.0016
Q19B (Believe takes too much time to talk with	8.61	.004
subordinates about poor job performance)		
Q2F (Name of EAP coordinator)	8.15	.005
M2 (Believe management is supportive of EAP)	7.86	.005
P2 (Majority of subordinates are in technical occupations)	7.70	.006
Q17D (Believe referral related to career advancement)	5.55	.02
Q25 (Number of years in present position)	5.55	.02
U4 (Don't know how supportive the union is of EAP)	5.02	.03
Q3C (Saw and may have read DOT newsletter)	4.78	.03

Table 3 (continued)

Predictor Variable	E	<u>D</u>
Q17B (Belleve EAP is good way to help subordinate)	4.40	.04
U3 (Believe union is very supportive of EAP)		.04
Q2E (Degree of familiarity in how to contact the EAP)	3.42	.06
Q22 (Age)	3.01	.08
Q3D (Saw and may have read IDOP <u>Personnelwise</u> newsletter)	2.57	.11
TIMEW2 (Worked as peer with subordinate)	2.57	.11
M3 (Believe management was very supportive of EAP)	2.29	.13

When comparing Tables 2 and 3, it was found that the differences between the variables in the forward and backward selection were as follows:

- (a) the forward selection yielded 2 predictor variables not found to be predictor variables in the backward analysis:
 - 1. M4 (response 6 to question 16A): supervisors indicating they did not know how much support the EAP received from management
 - 2. SOC 1 (response 0 to question 9): supervisors indicating they had never socialized with the subordinate most recently referred or noticed to have a problem
- (b) the backward elimination yielded 11 predictor variables which were not found as predictor variables in the forward selection (use Table 1 and Appendix A to interpret the list of variables):
 - 1. question 27
 - 2. M1
 - 3. M2
 - 4. question 25
 - 5. U4
 - 6. U3
 - 7. question 2E
 - 8. question 22
 - 9. question 3D
 - 10. TIMEW2
 - 11. M3

Because the forward analysis yielded slightly different results than the backward analysis, it may be concluded that the data are sufficient to select

the most statistically powerful predictor variables but that the data are insufficient to select those predictor variables which have less power in accurately classifying the supervisors. Those variables which may be labeled as the important predictors are those which are in common in both of the stepwise discriminant analyses.

In a discussion of the two sets of predictor variables, the 23 predictor variables and the 14 predictor variables, it is important to clarify the direction of supervisor response on each question which was found to be associated with referral or nonreferral. Taking supervisor familiarity with the EAP as an example, it is important to know whether more familiarity, as opposed to less familiarity, is associated with referral. In order to have that directional information, it was necessary to compute for each set of predictor variables a BMDP forced discriminant analysis (Jennrich & Sampson, 1983) which yielded classification functions which were used to determine directional information.

Forced Discriminant Analysis with Jackknife Option

Two separate forced discriminant analyses were computed for each of the sets of 14 and 23 predictor variables which resulted from the stepwise discriminant analysis. Variables were entered in descending order of <u>F</u> value into the two discriminant analyses with the jackknife option. The forced discriminant analyses were used to answer the main research question: Which variables are associated with supervisor referral or nonreferral? Those discriminant analyses yielded for each set of variables:

(a) classification functions of the 14 and 23 predictor variables for each of the two groups of supervisors

(b) jackknifed probability estimates of correct classification into each of the two groups of interest as each of the 14 and 23 predictor variables were sequentially entered into the discriminant analyses Calculations were made using the classification to determine whether each variable was associated with referral or nonreferral.

The BMDP forced discriminant analysis program used in the present study (Jennrich & Sampson, 1983) included the jackknife classification method.

That particular classification method involves a series of three steps as follows:

- (a) Step 1. Delete the responses of one subject from the sample
- (b) Step 2. Use the remaining data to construct the classification rule
- (c) Step 3. Put the subject's responses back in the sample and remove the responses of another individual. Then cycle back to do steps 2 and 3 until responses of all persons in the sample have been sequentially removed and replaced

The jackknife classification method is more accurate than other methods of classification available on statistical software packages.

The quality of forward and backward selection may be determined by comparing the percent of supervisors correctly classified as referrers and nonreferrers. In the last step of each analysis the total percent of correctly classified supervisors was 78.8% and 76.8%, respectively. An examination of steps 1 through 10 of both analyses revealed that in the first 4 steps of the forced discriminant analyses that the same variables were entered. Except for predictor variables M2 and M4, Steps 5 through 10 entered the same variables but in slightly different order. M2 and M4 are different responses to question

16A, supervisors' beliefs regarding the degree of management support for the EAP and may be considered as almost identical predictor variables because the same information is gained from knowing that they are predictor variables. In other words, one knows from both forced discriminant analyses that supervisor perception of degree of management support for the EAP is associated with referral and nonreferral. More specifically, from the forced discriminant analysis based on the 23 predictor variables, it was found that M2, supervisors' perceptions that management was supportive of the EAP were associated with referral. From the forced discriminant analysis based on the 14 predictor variables, it was found that supervisors' responses that they did not know how much support management gave the EAP were associated with nonreferral.

For purposes of further data analyses and discussion of the results, it was decided to focus on the first 8 steps of the forced discriminant analysis based on the 14 predictor variables entered in the forward stepwise discriminant analysis (see Table 2). That decision was made because the predictor variables entered in the first 8 steps of the analysis based on the 14 predictor variables were comparable to the predictor variables in the first 10 steps of the analysis based on the 23 predictor variables and would consequently be interpreted as having the most statistical power and being most important in accurately classifying supervisors.

When the percent correctly classified values were examined, it was determined that the variables entered in the first 8 steps of the discriminant analysis were as accurate at predicting classification as were all 14 of the

predictor variables. In other words, steps 9 through 14 did not either add or subtract any appreciable total predictive power.

It must be stressed that some of the variables which were included in the stepwise discriminant analyses were significantly correlated. The implication of that fact is that the variables found to be significant predictors also represented variables with which they were significantly correlated. Specifically, Q2C (degree of familiarity with procedures of referral) and Q2F (degree of familiarity with the name of the EAP coordinator) were significantly correlated with the following additional questions which measured familiarity:

- (a) Q2A: How to identify employees with job performance problems
- (b) Q2B: Situations appropriate for referral
- (c) Q2D: Disciplinary actions and precedures for dealing with employees with job performance problems
- (d) Q2E: How to contact the EAP.

Consequently, it may be concluded from the results that referral was associated with supervisors expressing more familiarity with the EAP as measured by all six items which measured familiarity, Q2A-Q2F.

In addition, the predictor variable of supervisors' perceptions of the degree of management support for the EAP (Q16A) was found to be significantly correlated with supervisors' perceptions of degree of support for the EAP from the union (Q16B) and from their own immediate supervisor (Q16C). In other words, because that set of variables was significantly correlated, it may be concluded from the results that supervisors' lack of

knowledge of the degree of support for the EAP from management, the union, and their own immediate supervisor was related to nonreferral.

The predictor variable which measured expressed need for additional training in how to discuss poor job performance with subordinates (Q58) was found to be significantly correlated with the two following variables:

- (a) Q5A: How to identify employees with job performance problems
- (b) Q5C: How to make a referral.

In other words, because those three variables were significantly correlated it may be concluded from the results that being a referrer was associated with expressing a need for further training in the three areas of how to discuss poor job performance with subordinates, how to identify employees with job performance problems, and how to make a referral.

Finally, the predictor variable which measured the frequency of supervisors' being instructed by their own supervisor to refer subordinates (Q2OA) was found to be significantly correlated with the following variables:

- (a) Q18A, Q18B, Q18C: Degree to which supervisors were aware of other supervisors who had referred subordinates to the EAP
- (b) Q208: Degree to which supervisors had their own supervisor instruct them in how to make a referral to the EAP.

In other words, because the four variables Q18A-Q18C and Q208 were significantly correlated, it may be concluded from the results that referral was associated with supervisors being aware of other supervisors who had referred subordinates to the EAP and was associated with their own immediate supervisor instructing them to make a referral and in how to make the referral.

Factor Analysis of Predictor Variables

In order to examine the inter-relationships of the first 8 predictor variables entered in the forced discriminant analysis using the 14 predictor variables, an iterated principal factor analysis on the 8 predictor variables was computed. One factor was retained using the scree plot to determine retention of factors. The factor pattern is presented in Table 4.

The 4 predictor variables significantly loaded on Factor 1, using a cutoff of .30 may be interpreted as an inter-related sst of variables associated with supervisor referral and nonreferral. Specifically, as shown in Table 4, predictor variables question 2F (name of the EAP staff member) and question 2C (procedures involved in referring employees to the EAP) loaded significantly positively on Factor 1. Predictor variables L1 (response 1 to question 23: supervisors indicating they were first line supervisors) and M4 (response 6 to question 16A: supervisors indicating they did not know how much support the EAP received from management) loaded significantly negatively on Factor 1.

The factor may be interpreted as follows: the predictor variables of familiarity with the EAP (questions 2C and 2F) are related in a significant and negative manner to being a first line supervisor and not knowing how much support management gives the EAP. In other words, an inter-related set of predictor variables associated with referral are familiarity with the EAP, being in middle or upper-level management, and having an opinion about how much support the EAP receives from management. The previous statement may be made because question 23 was recoded so that responses 2 and 3 (middle

and upper level managment, respectively) were grouped together as one predictor variable and labeled as L2.

Table 4. Factor Pattern and Final Communality Estimates of 8 Predictor

Variables

Predictor Variable Name	Factor Loading Estimate	Final Communality	
Q2F (Name of EAP coordinator)	.69	.47	
Q2C (Degree of familiarity with procedures of referral)	.58	.33	
Q20A (Told to refer by own supervisor)	.26	.07	
TIMEW1 (Never worked as peer with subordinate)	.07	.005	
P2 (Majority of subordinates are in technical occupations)	001	.000002	
Q5B (Want more training in discussing poor job performance with subordinates)	03	.0009	
L1 (First line supervisor)	48	.23	
M4 (Don't know amount of support management gives EAP)	58	.34	

Percent Variance Explained by Factor: 18%

Frequencies of Supervisors' Responses on 8 Predictor Veriebles

For the 8 predictor variables, frequency tables of supervisors' responses

were computed for each of the two groups and also for the nonreferring group

who had not noticed subordinates with job performance problems (see Table 5).

Table 5. Percent in each Response Category for First 8 Predictor Variables

Predictor Variable Name & Response Categories	% Referrers	% Nonreferrers who noticed a subordinate with a problem	% Nonreferrers who did not notice a subordinate with a problem ⁸
Q23			
1 ^b (First line) supervisor)	51.5	87.5	83.8
2 and 3 (middle and upper management)	48.5	12.5	16.2

^aThis group of supervisors was not included in the discriminant analysis so the superscripts adjacent to the variable names and response names do not apply to this group of supervisors.

^bThis response on this predictor variable is associated with classification as a <u>nonreferrer</u>.

Table 5 (continued)

Predictor Variable Name & Response Categories	# Referrers	% Nonreferrers who noticed a subordinate with a problem	% Nonreferrers who did not notice a subordinate with a problema
Q20A ^C (number of timesubordinate)	nes supervisor t	old by own supervisor	to refer a
1 (Never)	48.8	80.2	88.8
2	17.1	11.5	3.7
3 (Sometimes)	30.5	6.8	7.4
4	2.4	.5	0.0
5 (Often)	1.2	1.0	.9
Q2C ^C (Degree of famil	iarity with pro	cedures for referral)	
1 (Very unfamiliar)	0.0	7.4	13.1
2 (Unfamiliar)	5.5	17.9	6.5
3 (Not sure)	15.2	23.7	30.8
4 (Familiar)	65.2	50.5	47.7
5 (Very familiar)	14.0	.5	1.9

^CSupervisor responses of higher value on this predictor variable are associated with classification as a <u>referrer</u>.

Table 5 (continued)

Predictor Variable Name & Response Categories	ame & Response		% Nonreferrers who did not notice a subordinate with a problema	
Q11 (& Q15) (Lengt	h of time worked	with subordinate as a	peer)	
Missing Respon	ise ^d (Never worked	l with subordinate as	a peer)	
	78.0	61.9	were told to skip	
			this Question	
1, 2, 3, & 4	22.0	38.1		
(Worked with s	ubordinate as a pe	er)		
Q16A (Belief of deg	gree of support by	management of EAP)		
1 (Very	0.0	1.6	0.0	
unsupportive)			
2	1.2	1.6	0.0	
3	7.3	4.7	2.8	
4	19.5	12.5	10.2	
5 (Very supportive)	53.0	23.4	26.9	

dThis response on this predictor variable is associated with classification as a <u>referrer</u>.

Table 5 (continued)

Predictor Variable Name & Response Categories	% Referrers who noticed a subordinate wi a problem		% Nonreferrers who did not notice a subordinate with a problem ⁸
6b (Don't know	18.9	56.3	60.2
how supportive			
management is			
of EAP)			
Q2FC (Degree of famil	iarity with nam	ne of EAP coordinator)	
1 (Very unfamiliar)	8.5	16.8	22.6
2 (Unfamiliar)	8.5	24.1	18.9
3 (Not sure)	15.2	29.3	25.5
4 (Familiar)	40.9	27.2	30.2
5 (Very familiar)	26.8	2.6	2.6
Q24 (Occupational cat	egory of the ma	jority of subordinates	;)
P1 (Clerical)	11.1	14.1	15.4
P2b (Technical)	24.1	35.6	26.0
P3 (Blue collar)	35.8	36.6	46.3
P4 (Security)	1.9	2.1	1.0
P5 (Professional)	20.4	9.9	14.4
P6 (Management)	6.8	1.6	0.0

Table 5 (continued)

Predictor Variable Name & Response Categories	% Referrers	% Nonreferrers who noticed a subordinate with a problem	% Nonreferrers who did not notice a subordinate with a problema
Q5B ^C (Want more tra subordinates)	oining in discussi	ng poor job performer	ice with
1 (Strongly disagree)	2.4	3.1	3.8
2 (Disagree)	25.6	28.1	31.1
3 (Not sure)	8.5	18.2	17.9
4 (Agree)	49.4	42.2	41.5
5 (Strongly agree)	14.0	8.3	5.7

Summary of Results

The <u>t</u> tests of questions 1 and 28 illustrated that there were significant differences in mean responses on the two questions between the two groups. Specifically, referrers believed the EAP to be more effective than did nonreferrers, and referrers had spent more years than nonreferrers in a supervisory role with all current and past employers.

The results of the stepwise discriminant analysis indicated that the forward and backward selection of variables yielded a slightly different combination of predictor variables. Each set of variables resulting from the stepwise discriminant analyses were entered into two separate forced discriminant analyses. The forced discriminant analyses were used to answer the main research question: Which variables are associated with supervisor referral or nonreferral? A decision was made to focus on the results of the forward stepwise discriminant analysis which yielded 14 predictor variables. The jackknifed probability estimates of the percent of referrers and nonreferrers correctly classified indicated that the first 8 predictor variables entered in the discriminant analysis were equally as accurate at classification as were all 14 predictor variables. In order to examine the inter-relationships of those 8 predictor variables, a factor analysis on the 8 predictor variables was computed and it was found that 4 of the 8 predictor variables were interrelated. For those 8 predictor variables, frequency tables of supervisors' responses were computed for each of the two groups and also for the nonreferring group who had not noticed subordinates with job performance problems.

A discussion of the 4 inter-related variables is presented first.

Specifically, as compared to nonreferring supervisors, referring supervisors were significantly more:

- (a) familiar with the EAP, as measured by two variables
- (b) likely to be in middle and upper management
- (c) likely to have an opinion about how much support the EAP receives from management, the union, and their own immediate supervisor.

Of the 4 variables which were not inter-related, it was found that compared to nonreferring supervisors, referring supervisors were significantly more likely to:

- (a) have never worked as a peer in a nonsupervisory capacity with the eubordinate most recently referred or noticed to have a problem
- (b) not be supervisors of technical employees
- (c) have expressed a need for additional training in how to identify employees with job performance problems, how to discuss poor performance with subordinates, and how to make a referral.

In addition, it was found that compared to nonreferring supervisors, referring supervisors were significantly more likely to:

- (a) have been a member of an informal network, as measured by survey items which indicated:
 - (1) referrers were aware of other supervisors who had referred subordinates to the EAP

(2) referrers more often had their own supervieor inetruct
them in how to make a referral and suggest that they refer
a subordinate to the EAP

The following variables were not associated with referral:

- (a) age and all age-related variables except for level of supervision
- (b) beliefs of supervisors regarding the effectiveness of the EAP
- (c) education level of supervisor
- (d) number of employees supervised
- (e) supervisors' perceptions of benefits gained from referral
- (f) supervisors' attitudes toward their role in referral
- (g) recall of printed sources of information about the EAP
- (h) hours of training received in EAP use.

CHAPTER VI. DISCUSSION

Overview of Discussion

The discussion section is organized into the following subsections to discuss results of the data analyses:

- (a) the two variables on which <u>t</u> tests were performed: supervisor belief about the effectiveness of the EAP and supervisor years in a supervisory role
- (b) the 4 predictor variables which loaded significantly on the factor retained in the factor analysis
- (c) the 4 predictor variables which did not load significantly on the factor.

The discussion relates the results of the analyses to the Review of Literature. Results are placed in the context of Gilbert's framework and the usefulnesss of his framework in conceptualizing poor referral rates of supervisors is discussed. Limitations to the generalizability of the results of the present study are presented. Suggestions are made for future research directions.

t Tests of Question 1 and Question 28

As presented in the Results section, the results of the <u>t</u> test on question 1 indicated that referrers rated the EAP as significantly more effective than did nonreferrers. That variable belongs in the external incentive category of Gilbert's (1978) model. The significant difference found in the <u>t</u> test of question 1 supports the hypothesis that supervisors' belief that the EAP is effective would be associated with referral. The results of the <u>t</u> test on question 28 indicated that referrers had spent more years in a supervisory role

with any organization. That variable belongs in all six of Gilbert's (1978) categories in his model. That significant difference just discussed, supports the hypothesis made prior to the data collection that a smaller number of years in a supervisory role would be associated with nonreferral. Those two hypotheses were made before it was determined that using questions 1 and 28 in the discriminant analyses would be inappropriate because of the number of missing values on each of the two questions.

The differences in the means between the two groups on questions 1 and 28 were very small in a "real-life" sense. A response of 3 on question 1, supervisor belief about effectiveness of the EAP, would be halfway between very ineffective (1) and very effective (5). Thus, a real-life difference between the computed means of 3.11 and 3.56 may be seen to be minimal at best. For question 28, number of years in a supervisory role with any organization, a real-life difference between the computed means of 13.18 years and 15.91 years may be regarded as not much of a difference.

Conclusions about the results for question 1, supervisor belief about the effectiveness of the EAP, are also difficult to make because there were 32 supervisors out of 358 who did not answer question 1. It was hypothesized that many supervisors skipped question 1 because there was little space between it and the last paragraph of instructions in the survey and supervisors may have just scanned the instruction paragraph and erroneously assumed that question 1 was part of the introductory paragraph. Pilot supervisors did not skip question 1. Perhaps because they were informed they were part of a pilot study, they were more careful in completing the survey. Because so many supervisors skipped question 1, it may be that with another group of

supervisors that supervisors' belief in effectiveness of the EAP would be assocated with classification as a referrer.

10.

Conclusions about the results for question 28, number of years in a supervisory role with any organization, are also difficult to make because there were 30 supervisors out of 358 who did not answer question 28. Because so many supervisors skipped question 28, it may be that with another group of supervisors that number of years in any supervisory role would be associated with referral.

The 4 Predictor Variables which Loaded Significantly on the Factor Retained in the Factor Analysis

It was found that 4 of the 8 predictor variables were significantly interrelated. Consequently, any discussion of those 4 predictor variables and their relationship to the literature reviewed and to Gilbert's (1978) framework, should be made in the context of the inter-relationships of those 4 predictor variables. In the next portion of the Discussion section a discussion is presented of both the results of the forced discriminant analyses and the results of the factor analysis. As mentioned previously, the forward stepwise discriminant analysis program yielded a combination of 14 predictor variables which were slightly different than the 23 predictor variables yielded from the backward stepwise discriminant analysis.

The factor pattern indicated that 4 variables and their corresponding Gilbert categories were significantly loaded on the factor as follows (the negative or positive sign indicates the direction of the factor loading):

(a) + Q2F (name of the EAP staff Knowledge member)

(b) + Q2C (procedures involved with Knowledge referring an employee to the EAP

(c) - L1 (response 1 to question 23: All six categories first line supervisor)

(d) - M4 (response 6 to question 16A: Incentives supervisors indicating they did not know how much support the EAP received from management)

The 4 predictor variables previously listed may be interpreted as an inter-related set of variables associated with supervisor referral and nonreferral. More specifically, referring supervisors compared to nonreferring supervisors may be seen to be significantly more familiar with the EAP, more likely to be in middle and upper management, and more likely to have an opinion about how much support the EAP receives from management, the union, and their own immediate supervisor. That conclusion was possible because as mentioned in the Results section, all six variables which measured familiarity with the EAP were significantly correlated and because the three variables which measured supervisors' opinions about the degree of support for the EAP received from management, the union, and their own immediate supervisor were significantly correlated.

The hypothesis that more knowledge of the EAP would be associated with referral was supported because Q2C and Q2F (items which measured knowledge of the EAP) were found to be associated with referral. That finding is congruent with the literature reviewed which found that more knowledge of

the EAP was associated with referral (Beyer & Trice, 1978; Googins & Kurtz, 1981; Heyman, 1976; Young et al., 1987).

Another hypothesis which was supported by the results of the forced discriminant analysis was that lower supervisor level (an age-related variable) would be associated with nonreferral. Specifically, that hypothesis was supported because L1 (question 23, resp. 1: supervisor was a first line supervisor) was found to be associated with nonreferral. If supervisor level is seen as being inter-related to age of supervisor, the finding that lower level of supervisor was associated with nonreferral may be seen as congruent with the results of Beyer and Trice (1978) and Googins and Kurtz (1981) who found older age of supervisor was related to higher referral rates. However, two research studies did not find a relationship between age and referral rates (Reisman & Schrader, 1984; Young et al., 1987). It may be that in the absence of other strong influencing factors, that older age and variables related to it such as supervisor level, is associated with referral, but that in the presence other variables which have a greater influence on referral that the impact of age is less on referral rate.

The hypothesis that supervisor perception of support for the EAP by management would not be a significant predictor of referral or nonreferral was not supported because M4 was found to be associated with nonreferral. Specifically, the forced discriminant analysis found that M4 (response 6 to question 16A: supervisors indicating they did not know how much support the EAP received from management) was associated with nonreferral. That result fits with the literature which suggested that supervisor perception of management and union support for the EAP would be associated with referral

(Beyer, Trice, & Hunt as cited by Trice & Beyer, 1982b; Foote, Erfurt, & Austin as cited by Archambault et al., 1982). However, it is not possible to conclude from this study that supervisor perception of management support for the EAP is associated with referral. It is only accurate to state that having an opinion about the degree of management support or lack of support for the EAP is associated with <u>referral</u> and that not knowing how much support the management gives the EAP is associated with <u>nonreferral</u>.

The 4 Predictor Variables Which Did Not Load Significantly on the Factor
The 4 predictor variables found to be significantly associated with
referral and nonreferral in the forced discriminant analysis, but which were
not found to be significantly inter-related in the factor analysis were placed
by the author into the following categories of Gilbert's (1978) model:

(a) Q20A: Subject's own supervisor suggested Data (Feedback) subject refer a subordinate to the EAP

(b) TiMEW1: missing response to question 11: Motivation
(Internal)
supervisors who never worked at the same

level with the subordinate most recently referred or noticed to have a problem

(c) P2 (Q24, resp. 2): occupational category of Data majority of employees supervised by supervisor was technical

(d) Q5B: supervisor need for training in how to Knowledge discuss poor performance with subordinate

The hypothesis that supervisors' perceptions of amount and type of feedback on their performance would not be associated with referral was not supported because the following was found to be significantly associated with referral: subject's own supervisor suggested that the subject refer a subordinate to the EAP (question 20A). That particular variable had not been explored in the EAP literature, but was included in the study because Gilbert's (1976) model suggested that such a variable might affect performance. In addition, due to the significant correlation between Q20A and Q18A-Q18C it may be concluded that referral is associated with supervisors being aware of other supervisors who have made referrals. That result is similar to what Googins and Kurtz (1981) found.

The hypothesis that more social distance between supervisor and subordinate would be associated with referral was supported because TIMEW1 (missing response to question 11: supervisors never worked at the same level with the subordinate most recently referred or noticed to have a problem, i.e., a large amount of social distance between subordinate and supervisor) was found to be associated with referral. That finding is congruent with the literature reviewed (Googins, 1979; Trice as cited by Trice & Roman, 1972; Trice & Belasco, 1968; Trice & Beyer, 1982a). Social distance was placed by the author into Gilbert's internal motivation category.

The hypothesis that the occupational category variable would not be associated with referral or nonreferral was not supported because P2 (question 24, response 2: occupational category of majority of employees supervised by supervisor was technical) was found to be associated with nonreferral. However, there were some indications in the literature reviewed

that employees in different occupation levels have different likelihoods of being referred (Kleeman & Googins, 1983; Martin, Heckel, Goodrick, Schreiber, & Young, 1985/1986; Thoreson, Hosokawa, & Talcott, 1982; Trice & Beyer, 1977). The variable of occupational category of majority of employees supervised by supervisor was placed by the author in Gilbert's (1978) category of data.

The hypothesis that need for training about the EAP as expressed by supervisors would not be associated with referral or nonreferral was not supported because it was found that supervisor need for training in how to discuss poor performance with subordinates, question 5B, was associated with referral. In addition, because that variable was significantly correlated with Q5A (degree to which supervisors wanted more training in how to identify employees with job performance problems) and with Q5C (degree to which supervisors wanted more training in how to make a referral), it is possible to state that expressed need for more training on several issues related to the EAP is associated with referral. Although the literature reviewed did not consider that variable, there is some indication that supervisors do not like the process of discussing poor performance with subordinates, which is often labeled in the literature as constructive confrontation. Specifically, there are conflicting results as to whether or not supervisors' beliefs that they could handle by themselves subordinates with job performance problems are associated with referral or nonreferral (Beyer & Trice, 1978; Googins & Kurtz, 1981; Trice as cited by Trice and Roman, 1972). Also, there have been nondata based reports about supervisors' negative attitudes toward constructive confrontation (Kurtz, Googins, & Williams, 1980; Riediger, 1985).

The variable of supervisor desire for more training in the EAP was placed in the Gilbert (1978) category of knowledge.

The frequency table (Table 5) illustrated that there were very few differences between nonreferrers and nonreferrers who never noticed subordinates with job performance problems.

Limitations of the Present Study

Although the 96% return rate of the survey was excellent and high enough to determine that returns were representative of the sample, the study was limited to a survey of supervisors in only one work organization, the lowa Department of Transportation. There may be aspects unique to the work environment of the IDOT which would influence supervisors' responses to the survey such that the results may not be generalizable to any other work organization. In addition, the type of work organization must be considered. Supervisors in a large state government department may differ in significant ways from supervisors in the private sector. Further, as discussed in the Review of Literature, EAPs differ from one work organization to the next and consequently, comparison from one EAP to another should be made with caution.

Implications of the Study for Future Research

The present study has several implications for future research in the topic area. Gilbert's (1978) model was found to be of use in conceptualizing the problem of low supervisor referrals. His model suggested some new variables which have not been considered in past EAP research and which were found in this study to be associated with referral or nonreferral:

- (a) supervisors' perceptions of amount and type of feedback on their performance, in Gilbert's category of data (Q20A-Q20B),
- (b) supervisors' expressed need for additional training in issues related to the EAP, in Gilbert's category of knowledge (Q5A-Q5C).

 In addition, this study confirmed the results of past researchers who found that the following variables are associated with referral:
 - (a) supervisors being more knowledgable of the EAP, in Gilbert's category of knowledge (Q2A-Q2F)
 - (b) higher level of supervisor (Q23, responses 2 and 3), an age-related variable in all six of Gilbert's categories
 - (c) lower level of occupational category of majority of employees supervised, in Gilbert's category of data (Q24, resps. 1, 3, 4, 5, and 6)
 - (d) more social distance between supervisor and subordinate, in Gilbert's category of motivation (never worked as a peer with most recent subordinate noticed to have a job performance problem or subordinate most recently referred: Q11: missing resp.)
 - (e) having an opinion of perceived support of the EAP received from management, the union, and their own immediate supervisor.

The variable of gender had to be dropped from the present study because only a small percentage of the IDOT's employees and supervisors were female. Future research could consider that particular variable in combination with those variables found to associated with referral and or nonreferral. Also, research could be directed toward establishing reliability and validity for the measurement instruments used in this study. One idea for additional studies in this topic area would be to consider how supervisors who have noticed

problem subordinates but have not made referrals handle such subordinates.

Another area for future research would be to measure supervisors' referrals in an existing EAP program and to then institute training and other manipulations, based on the variables found to be associated with referral and nonreferral. After the training and manipulations were instituted the effect on the referral rate could then be measured.

The results suggest that the following changes in supervisor training would be associated with an increase in appropriate referral of subordinates to the EAP:

- (a) Encourage more middle managers to tell first line supervisors to refer their subordinates when appropriate
- (b) Increase supervisor knowledge of the EAP
- (c) Emphasize to supervisors that management, the union, and their own immediate supervisor are supportive of the EAP
- (d) Supervisors who previously worked as peers with their subordinates need additional training to emphasize the positive aspects of referral. Such supervisors may tend to view referral as "turning a buddy in" rather than helping their subordinate overcome a problem.

In addition, peer referral should be encouraged among technical employees.

The literature reviewed indicated that some types of employment are more suited to peer referral rather than supervisor referral because close supervision does not occur for such positions.

REFERENCES

- Archambault, R., Doran, R., Matlas, T. Nadolski, J., & Sutton-Wright, D. (1982).

 Reaching out: A guide to EAP casefinding. Troy, MI: Peformance Resource

 Press.
- Archer, J. (1977). Occupational alcoholism: A review of issues and a guide to the literature. In C. Schramm (Ed.), <u>Alcoholism and its treatment in industry</u> (pp. 2-28). Baltimore: John Hopkins University Press.
- Beckman, L., & Amaro, H. (1984). Patterns of women's use of alcohol treatment agencies. In S. Wilsnack & L. Beckman (Eds.), <u>Alcohol problems</u> in women (pp. 319-348). New York: Guilford Press.
- Benton, M. (1960). Social distance: A new appreciation. <u>The Sociological</u>
 Review, 8, 169-183.
- Beyer, J., & Trice, H. (1978). <u>Implementing change</u>. New York: The Free Press.
- Beyer, J., & Trice, H. (1981). A retrospective study of similarities and differences between men and women employees in a job-based alcoholism program from 1965-1977. <u>Journal of Drug Issues</u>, <u>11</u>, 233-262.
- Beyer, J., & Trice, H. (1984). A field study of the use and perceived effects of discipline in controlling work performance. <u>Academy of Management</u>

 <u>Journal</u>, 27, 743-764.
- Blair, 8. (1983). <u>Supervisors and managers as enablers</u>. Minneapolis, MN: Johnson Institute.
- Bogardus, E. (1958). Racial distance changes in the U. S. during the past thirty years. Sociologu and Social Research, 43, 127-135.
- Cahill, M. (1983). Tailoring EAP service to organizational needs. <u>EAP Digest</u>, <u>3</u>(4), 32-35.

- Cahill, M., & Volicer, B. (1981). Male and female differences in severity with problems of alcohol at the workplace. <u>Drug and Alcohol Dependence</u>, 8, 143-156.
- Cahill, M., Volicer, B., Neuburger, E., & Arntz, G. (1982). Report III: Executive summary. In <u>Women's occupational alcoholism demonstration project</u>:

 <u>Final report</u> (Contract Nos. ADM 281-78-0010, ADM 281-78-0011, ADM 281-78-0012, pp. 47-67). Rockville, MD: National Institute on Alcohol Abuse and Alcoholism.
- Cook, P., Schuft, C., & Meyers, J. (1982). Report II: Executive summary. In Women's occupational alcoholism demonstration project: Final report (Contract Nos. ADM 281-78-0010, ADM 281-78-0011, ADM 281-78-0012, pp.21-45). Rockville, MD: National Institute on Alcohol Abuse and Alcoholism.
- Crull, S. & Bruton, B. (1985). Possible decline in tolerance toward minorities:

 Social distance on a midwest campus. <u>Socialogy and Social Research</u>, <u>70</u>, 57-62.
- Dillman, D. (1978). <u>Mail and telephone surveys: The total design method</u>. New York: John Wiley.
- Dixon, T. (1985). Enabling: The no-win game of addiction. <u>EAP Digest</u>, <u>5</u>(6), 40-45.
- Erfurt, J., & Foote, A. (1985). Variations in EAP design. In S. Klarreich, J. Francek, & C. Moore (Eds.), <u>The human resources management handbook</u> (pp. 45-57). New York: Praeger.

- Fisher, J. V., Fisher, J. C., & Mason, R. (1976). Physicians and alcoholics:

 Modifying behavior and attitudes of family-practice residents. <u>Journal of Studies on Alcohol</u>, <u>37</u>, 1686-1693.
- Foster, W. (1982). The human manager. <u>EAP Digest</u>, 2(6), 20-23.
- George, C. (1983). New programs and techniques in occupational services. EAP Digest, 3(3), 32-33.
- Gilbert, T. (1978). <u>Human competence</u>: <u>Engineering worthy performance</u>. New York: McGraw-Hill.
- Gilbert, T. (1982a). A question of performance. Part I: The PROBE model.

 Training and Development Journal, 36(9), 21-30.
- Gilbert, T. (1982b). A question of performance. Part II: Applying the PROBE model. <u>Training and Development Journal</u>, <u>36</u>(10), 85-89.
- Googins, B. (1979). The use and implementation of occupational alcoholism programs by supervisors: An analysis of barriers. <u>Dissertation Abstracts</u>
 <u>International</u>, 40, 2269A-2270A. (University Microfilms No. 7922701).
- Googins, B., & Kurtz, N. (1980). Factors inhibiting supervisory referrals to occupational alcoholism intervention programs. <u>Journal of Studies on Alcohol</u>, 41, 1196-1208.
- Googins, 8., & Kurtz, N. (1981). Discriminating participating and nonparticipating supervisors in occupational alcoholism programs.

 <u>Journal of Drug Issues</u>, <u>11</u>, 199-216.
- Heyman, M. (1976). Referral to alcoholism programs in industry: Coercion, confrontation, and choice. <u>Journal of Studies on Alcohol</u>, <u>37</u>, 900-907.

- Jennrich, R., & Sampson, P. (1983). Stepwise Discriminant Analysis. In W. Dixon (Ed.), <u>BMDP Statistical Software</u> (pp. 519-537). Berkeley, CA: University of California Press.
- Johnson, V. (1973). I'll guit tomorrow. New York: Harper & Row.
- Kleeman, B., & Googins, B. (1983). Women alcoholics in management: Issues in identification. <u>Alcohol Health and Research World</u>, 7(3), 23-28.
- Kurtz, N., Googins, B., & Williams, C. (1980). Supervisors' views of an occupational alcoholism program. <u>Alcohol Health and Research World</u>, 4(3), 44-49.
- Latham, G., Wexley, K., & Pursell, E. (1975). Training managers to minimize rating errors in the observation of behavior. <u>Journal of Applied</u>

 <u>Psychology</u>, 60, 550-555.
- Laumann, E. (1965). Subjective social distance and urban occupational stratification. The American Journal of Sociology, 71, 26-36.
- Martin, D., Heckel, V., Goodrick, G., Schreiber, J., & Young, V. (1985/1986). The relationship between referral types, work performance, and employee problems. <u>Employee Assistance Quarterly</u>, 1(2), 25-36.
- Masi, D. (1982). <u>Human services in industry</u>. Lexington, MA: D. C. Heath.
- Masi, D. (1984). <u>Designing employee assistance programs</u>. New York: American Management Associations.
- Masi, D., & Teems, L. (1963). The history, philosophy, and essential components of employee assistance programs. <u>Grassroots: Employee</u>
 <u>Assistance</u>, November, 17-20.
- McClellan, K. (1985). The changing nature of EAP practice. <u>Employee</u>
 <u>Assistance Quarterly</u>, <u>1</u>(1), 29-37.

- McClellan, K., & McClellan, M. (1986). The dark side of megatrends. <u>Employee</u>
 <u>Assistance Quarterlu</u>, 2(2), 1-29.
- Milstead-O'Keefe, R., & Sudduth, W. (1981). The roles of women from organized labor in alcoholism programming. <u>Labor-Management Journal of Alcoholism</u>, 10, 113-117.
- Montross, M. (1985). <u>Employee assistance programs: An overview for personnel managers</u>. Unpublished manuscript available from lowa Department of Transportation.
- Perspectives: An AH&RW interview feature. (1980). <u>Alcohol Health and</u>
 Research World, 4 (3), 32-38.
- Phillips, D., & Older, H. (1977). A model for counseling troubled supervisors.

 <u>Alcohol Health and Research World</u>, 2(1), 24-30.
- Reichman, W., Levy, M., Young, D., & Herrington, S. (1982). Report I: Executive summary. In <u>Women's occupational alcoholism demonstration project:</u>

 <u>Final report</u> (Contract Nos. ADM 281-78-0010, ADM 281-78-0011, ADM 281-78-0012, pp. 1-20). Rockville, MD: National Institute on Alcohol Abuse and Alcoholism.
- Reisman, B., & Schrader, R. (1984). Effect of nurses' attitudes toward alcoholism on their referral rate for treatment. <u>Occupational Health Nursing</u>, 32, 273-275.
- Riediger, A. J. (1985). EAPs: Barriers to effectiveness. In S. Klarreich, J. Francek, & C. Moore (Eds.), <u>The human resources management handbook</u> (pp. 393-408). New York: Praeger.

- Roman, P. (1975). Secondary prevention of alcoholism: Problems and prospects in occupational programming. <u>Journal of Drug Issues</u>, <u>5</u>, 327-343.
- Roman, P. (1981). From employee alcoholism to employee assistance:

 Deemphases on prevention and alcohol problems in work-based programs.

 Journal of Studies on Alcohol, 42, 244-272.
- Roman, P. (1984). The environment for EAP research: Comments on structures of organizational support. In C. Grimes (Ed.), <u>EAP research: An ennual of research and research issues: Vol. 1</u> (pp.1-9). Troy, MI: Performance Resource Press.
- SAS Institute, Inc. (1985a). <u>SAS User's Guide: Basics</u> (Version 5 Edition). Cary, NC: Author.
- SAS Institute, Inc. (1985b). <u>SAS User's Guide: Statistics</u> (Version 5 Edition). Cary, NC: Author.
- Schuft, C. (1983). Reaching women problem drinkers through a multi-media information campaign. <u>Alcohol Health and Research World</u>, 7(3), 11-17.
- Shain, M. (1985). An exploration of the ability of broad-based EAPs to generate alcohol-related referrals. In S. Klarreich, J. Francek, & C. Moore (Eds.), The human resources management handbook (pp. 232-242). New York: Praeger.
- Shain, M., & Groeneveld, J. (1980). <u>Employee assistance programs</u>. Toronto: Lexington Books.
- Terry, A., & Carmody-Sheehan, H. (1983). Employee assistance in western Australia. <u>EAP Digest</u>, 3(3), 21-23.

- Thoreson, R., Hosokawa, E., & Talcott, W. (1982). Reaching distressed faculty and staff: The employee assistance program in higher education. <u>EAP</u>

 <u>Digest</u>, 2(8), 31-39.
- Toro, C. (1983). Experiential learning: An alternative approach to EAP training of managers and supervisors in Puerto Rico. <u>EAP Digest</u>, 3(3), 34-35.
- Trice, H., & Belasco, J. (1968). Supervisory training about alcoholics and other problem employees: A controlled evaluation. Quarterly Journal of Studies on Alcohol, 29 (2-A), 382-398.
- Trice, H., & Beyer, J. (1977). Differential use of an alcoholism policy in federal oraganizations by skill level of employees. In C. Schramm (Ed.), Alcoholism and its treatment in industry (pp. 44-68). Baltimore: Johns Hopkins University Press.
- Trice, H., & Beyer, J. (1982a). Job-based alcoholism programs: Motivating problem drinkers to rehabilitation. In E. Pattison & E. Kaufman (Eds.), <u>Encyclopedic Handbook of Alcoholism</u> (pp. 954-978). New York: Gardner Press.
- Trice, H., & Beyer, J. (1982b). Social control in worksettings: Using the constructive confrontation strategy with problem-drinking employees.

 Journal of Drug Issues, 12, 21-49.
- Trice, H., & Beyer, J. (1984). Employee assistance programs: Blending performance oriented and humanitarian ideologies to assist emotionally disturbed employees. Research in Community and Mental Health, 4, 245–297.

- Trice, H., & Roman, P. (1972). <u>Spirits and demons at work: Alcohol and other</u>
 <u>drugs on the job.</u> Ithaca, NY: New York State School of Industrial and Labor
 Relations, Cornell University.
- Trice, H., & Schonbrunn, M. (1981). A history of job-based alcoholism programs: 1900-1955. <u>Journal of Drug Issues</u>, <u>11</u>, 171-198.
- Von Wiegand, R. (1974). Advances in secondary prevention of alcoholism through the cooperative efforts of labor and management in employer organizations. <u>Preventive Medicine</u>, 3, 80-85.
- Washousky, R., & Kruger, R. (1984). Evaluating employee assistance through supervisor follow-up. <u>EAP Digest</u>, <u>4</u>(3), 32-35, 45.
- Westie, M. (1959). Social distance scales: A tool for the study of stratification. <u>Sociologu and Social Research</u>, <u>43</u>, 251-258.
- Wrich, J. (1980). <u>The employee assistance program: Updated for the 1980's</u>. Center City, MN: Hazelden Foundation.
- Young, D., Reichman, W., & Levy, M. (1987). Differential referral of women and men to employee assistance programs: The role of supervisory attitudes.

 <u>Journal of Studies on Alcohol</u>, 48, 22-28.

ACKNOWLEDGMENTS

I would like to acknowledge my major professor, Dr. John M. Littrell, for his time and effort in working with me. In addition, I would like to acknowledge Dr. Ken Koehler for his assistance in the analyses of the results. The other three members of my committee, Dr. Roy Warman, Dr. Phyllis Miller, and Dr. Larry Ebbers provided valuable suggestions concerning the dissertation research. I would like to thank Dr. E. Ann Thompson for her willingness to serve at the final orals in Dr. Ebbers' absence and for her perspectives on my dissertation.

The assistance of several consultants is acknowledged. Ms. Toni Genalo of the lowa State University Survey Section helped in general construction of the survey. Dr. Judy Winkelpleck, former EAP director at lowa State University, served as an expert judge of the validity of the survey items. Ms. Racquel Miller, the EAP Coordinator for State of lowa employees, provided requested information in a timely manner and gave useful suggestions regarding the research project. Ms. Mary Christy, of the IDOT's Human Resources Bureau, coordinated the in-house mailing of the survey and the permission of Mr. Tom Sally, Director of the IDOT's Human Resource Bureau made the execution of this research possible. I would also like to acknowledge the permission received from the lowa State University Committee on the Use of Human Subjects in Research.

Financial assistance for this research was provided from three sources. I am grateful for the suppport provided by the IDOT for the mailing costs of the survey. I also thank Sigma Xi for the financial assistance provided me through

its Grant - in - Aid of Research program. Finally, the Association for Counselor Education and Supervision provided a grant for my research.

I thank my spouse Ross and my many friends who supported my research efforts. Their encouragement was much appreciated.

APPENDIX A. SURVEY

Supervisors' Views of the Employee Assistance Program





lowa State University is conducting a study of lowa Department of Transportation (DOT) supervisors' views of the employee assistance program (EAP) available to the DOT. The EAP was established at the DOT to help employees with problems that may affect their job performance, and to serve as a place where supervisors could refer such employees. Although the EAP was moved in April 1986 to the lowa Department of Personnel (IDOP), the EAP services are still available to DOT employees.

Some of the questions that follow use the phrase "problem employee" or "employee with a job performance problem." In this study the terms "problem employee" and "employee with a job performance problem" are defined as an employee who may show any one or more of the following behaviors: repeated use of sick leave beyond the normal amount, a decrease in quality or the amount of work performed, unauthorized absence from work, arriving at work late or leaving work early, repeated arguments with co-workers, etc. Please note that it is important to answer the questions in the order they are presented by working from the beginning to the end of the booklet. When you have completed the booklet, please staple it together and mail it. The postage is provided.

Q-1 The EAP is responsible for dealing with employees' job performance problems. What is your overall opinion of the EAP available to the DOT? (Circle the number of your answer).

Very Inellective				Very Effective
1	,	1	.a	Succuse

Q-2 Supervisors have varying degrees of familiarity with the EAP available to the DOT. How familiar or unfamiliar are you with the various aspects of the EAP listed below? (Circle the number of your answer).

•		Very Unfamiliar	Unfamiliar	Not Sure	Familiar	Very Familiar
a.	How to identify problem employees		,	,		e
b.	Situations in which it is appropriate to refer proble		•	•	•	•
	employees to the EAP		2	3	4	5
c.	Procedures for supervisors in referring problem employees to the EAP	. 1	2	3	4	5
ď.	Disciplinary actions and procedures for dealing with problem employees		2	3	4	S
e.	How to contact the EAP		2	3	4	5
ſ.	Name of the EAP staff					
	member	. 1	2	3	4	5

Q-3	The following four questions concern sources of information about the EAP.
-	(Circle the number of your answer).

		Saw this information but did not read it	Have read this
a. Information included v	with		
paycheck	1	2	3
b. Posters on bulletin boa	nrds . 1	2	3
c. DOI newsletters	1	2	3
d. IDOP Personnelwise			
newsletter	1	2	3

- Q-4 Now we would like to ask some questions about training regarding the EAP. What number of hours have you spent in training on how to use the EAP! (Circle the number of your answer).
 - 1 NONE
 - 2 ONE HOUR
 - 3 TWO HOURS
 - 4 SIXTEEN HOURS (TWO DAY COURSE ON THE TROUBLED EMPLOYEE)
- Q-5 We would like your opinion of the need for additional training on how to handle problem employees.

 What do you think about the following statements? (Circle the number of your

answer).

Strongly Not Simonyly Disagree Disagree Sure Agree Agree a. I need more training to help me identify problem 5 3 b. I need more training to help me in discussing poor job performance with 5 3 problem employees c. I need more training to help me with the steps involved in referring a problem employee to the

Q-6 Have you referred any employees to the EAP since the time it was established in 1979? Please include employees you may have referred whom you have not immediately supervised. (Circle the number of your answer).

EAP.....

- 1 NO
- 2 YES (Skip to question #12 on page 4)
- Q-7 In the past eight years or less as a supervisor at the DOT, have you ever noticed an employee you supervised who had a job performance problem? (Circle the number of your answer)
 - 1 NO (Skip to question #16 nn page 5)
 - 2 YES

4.

Q-8	How many employees that you have supervised at the DOT have you noticed with job performance problems that you felt may have been appropriate for a referral to the EAP?
	NUMBER
Q-9	Think of the employee under your supervision whom you most recently noticed had a job performance problem. How much, If any, have you socialized with that person at events unconnected with the job? (Circle the number of your answer).
	0 NEVER 1 LESS THAN ONCE A MONTH 2 ONCE A MONTH 3 TWO TO THREE TIMES A MONTH 4 FOUR OR MORE TIMES PER MONTH
Q-10	Again, think of the employee under your supervision whom you most recently noticed had a job performance problem. Did you ever work with that employee when you were not their supervisor? (Circle the number of your answer). 1 NO (Go to question #16 on page 5) 2 YES
Q-11	Again, think of the employee under your supervision whom you most recently noticed had a job performance problem. What length of time did you work with that person when you were not their supervisor? (Circle the number of your answer).
	1 LESS THAN SIX MONTHS 2 SIX MONTHS TO LESS THAN ONE YEAR 3 ONE YEAR TO LESS THAN TWO YEARS 4 TWO YEARS OR MORE
	U HAVE NEVER MADE A REFERRAL TO THE EAP WHILE WORKING FOR THE SKIP TO QUESTION #16 ON PAGE 5
	How many male and female employees that you have supervised have you referred to the EAP since it was established in 1979?
	NUAIBER OF MALES REFERREDNUAIBER OF FEMALES REFERRED
·	Think of the employee under your supervision who had a job performance problem and whom you most recently referred to the EAP. How much, if any, have you socialized with that person at events unconnected with the job? (Circle the number of your answer).
	0 NEVER 1 LESS THAN ONCE A MONTH 2 ONCE A MONTH
	3 TWO TO THREE TIMES A MONTH 4 FOUR OR MORE TIMES PER MONTH
	Again, think of the employee with a job performance problem that you most recently referred to the EAP. Did you ever work with that employee when you were not their supervisor? (Circle the number of your answer).
	1 NO (Go to question #16 on page 5)

Q-15 Again, think of the person you must recently referred to the EAP. What length of time did you work with that person when you were not their supervisor? (Circle the number of your answer).

1 LESS THAN SIX MONTHS

- 2 SIX MONTHS TO LESS THAN ONE YEAR
- J ONE YEAR TO LESS THAN TWO YEARS
- 4 TWO YEARS OR MORE

Q-16 Listed below are three statements about the support the EAP gets at the DOT. Circle the number of your answer to indicate how much support you think the EAP gets from each of the following. If you don't know how much support the EAP gets, circle # 6 (Don't Know).

	M·ry Unsupportixe			Very Supportive		Don't Know	
a.	In general how supportive is numagement of the EAP?	1	2	.3	4	5	G
b.	In general how supportive is the union AFSCAIE of the EAP?	1	2	3	4	5	6
c.	In general how supportive is your immediate supervisor of the EAP!	1	2	3	4	5	6

Q-17 The following list gives examples of benefits a supervisor might receive if they referred an employee to the EAP. Circle the number of the answer below that indicates how much of each benefit you think you might receive if you referred a problem employee to the EAP in the future.

•	Strongly	Not			Strongly
	Disagree	Disagree	Sure	Agree	Agree
a. The problem employee would become a more productive employee	. 1	2	3	4	5
b. The EAP gives me a way to offer help to the troubled employee that is preferable to the use of discipline		2	3		5
c. I would no longer have to deal with excessive absences or other problem symptoms because the employee would be helped by the EAP		2	3	4	5
d. Good performance in referring problem employees has some relationship to my career					
advancement	. 1	- 2	1	4	7

Q-18	a. During the year 1987, how of supervisors at any level to fine employee? (Circle the number of the	nd a wa	y to de	al with a	lentially specific	to other problen	1
			ישיו	_	onietime	\$	Oiten
			1	2	3	4	5
	 b. As far as you are aware, in 1 do you know of who referred number of your answer). 	987 how d a prob	v many piem en	supervis iplo yee i	iors athe to the EA	r than yo NP? (Circl	ourself, le th e
	NONE	ONE	TWO	THREE	FOUR	FIVE O	R MORE
	c. As far as you are aware, in 1 supervise, have been referred number of your answer).	987 hov I to the	v many EAP by	employe their su	es, other pervisors	r than the ? (Circle	ose you the
	NONE	ONE	TWO	THREE	FOUR	FIVE O	R MORE
Q-19	We are interested in your opini problem employee. Even if you give your views of the following	have no	ents. (C	de a refe	rral to th	ie EAP, p	ilease
		Disagn		isagree	Sure	Agree	Agree
	a. The EAP referral procedure are too difficult for me to learn			2	3	4	5
	b. It takes too much time to talk about poor job performance with an employee who has a	• •		•	,	•	,
	problem			2	3	4	5
	employees to the EAP d. If I supervise a problem	. 1		2	3	4	5
	employee in the future, I intend to refer that	_					_
	employee to the EAP			2	3	4	5
Q-20 I	Now we would like you to consi supervisor. (Circle the number of	der two	questic nswer).	ons abou	ıt your ir	nmediate	•
		Never		Sor	ne times		Oiten
	a. How often, if ever, has your supervisor suggested that you refer a problem employee to the EAP?			2	3	i	5
	b. How often, if ever, has your supervisor given you suggestions on how to						
	make a referral?	1		2	3	4	5

.7.

	we would like some inform					
Q-21	Your 44. (Circle the number	•				
		1 MALE				
		2 FENIALE				
(2-22	Your present age	_YEARS				
Q-23	What level of supervision answer).	is your present position? (Circle the number of your				
		I FIRST LINE SUPERVISOR				
		2 MIDDLE MANAGER (OFFICE DIRECTOR, RESIDENT ENGINEER)				
		3 UPPER MANAGER (DISTRICT				
		ENGINEER, BUREAU OR DIVISION DIRECT()R)				
Q-24	In which occupational cat	egory are the majority of the employees you supervise?				
	(Select only one answer and circle the number of your answer).					
		· 1 CLERICAL				
		2 TECHNICAL				
		3 BLUE COLLAR				
		4 SECURITY				
		5 PROFESSIONAL				
		6 MANACEMENT				
Q-25	Number of years in presen	t position				
•	•	YEARS				
Q-26	Number of years in a supe	rvisory role at the DOT				
•	•	YEARS				
Q-27	Number of years with the	DOT				
·	•	YEARS				
Q-28	Number of years in a supe	reisory role with any organization				
•		YEARS .				
Q-29	How many male employee	s do you currently supervise?				
		NUMBER OF MALES SUPERVISED				
Q-30	How many female employs	es do you currently supervise?				
•		NUMBER OF FEMALES				

TURN PAGE

-8-

Q-32 Indicate the highest level of education you have completed. (Circle the number of your answer).

- 1 LESS THAN FOUR YEARS OF HIGH SCHOOL
- 2 HIGH SCHOOL DIPLOMA
- 3 FEWER THAN TWO YEARS COLLEGE, VOCATIONAL, OR TECHNICAL TRAINING
- 4 TWO YEARS COLLEGE, VOCATIONAL, OR TECHNICAL TRAINING (A.A. DEGREE OR OTHER TWO YEAR DEGREE)
- 5 THREE OR MORE YEARS OF SCHOOL BEYOND HIGH SCHOOL BUT NO DEGREE
- 6 B.S. OR B.A. DEGREE
- 7 SOME GRADUATE CLASSES
- 8 MASTERS DEGREE OR ABOVE

Thank you for your time in completing this survey. If you have any comments to make about the EAP at the DOT or about the survey, please print them in the space provided below.

Please place an "X" in the box below if you wish to receive a summary of the survey, results.

SURVEY RESULTS REQUESTED

Please staple the survey together and mail it. The postage is provided.

APPENDIX B. ATTRITION OF SUPERVISORS

When preparing for follow-up mailings, it was discovered that there were two different subject identification numbers which were used to identify slightly different versions of the same name and that the two addresses were slightly different. Upon checking with the IDOT, it was discovered that the IDOT list was inaccurate in that it included the same person twice, but with two different identification numbers. Consequently, there were really only 492 supervisors in the study.

During the process of preparing follow-up mailings to nonrespondents, the IDOT was contacted to determine if some nonrespondents were due to attrition. It was discovered that: (a) one supervisor had retired, (b) one supervisor had resigned, and (c) one supervisor was on long-term disability.

Of the returned surveys there were several that were not completed because of supervisor attrition. Specifically: (a) one supervisor had retired as indicated on the survey, (b) two supervisors were no longer classified as supervisors, and (c) one person had resigned.

In summary, due to the readjustment in supervisor numbers because of attrition and the one supervisor who was sent two surveys, there were actually 465 supervisors in the final study.

APPENDIX C: DETAILS OF PILOT STUDY Purpose of Pilot Study

As mentioned in the Methods section of the present paper, Dillman (1978) recommended that a pilot study be performed before conducting an actual survey so that survey items could be tested to determine if supervisors were able to understand and answer the items as directed.

Method

Subjects and Setting

Of the 523 supervisors in the subject pool, 30 were chosen to be in the pilot study. The 30 supervisors in the pilot study were not included in the actual study which consisted of the remaining 495 supervisors.

Googins (1979) discussed the need to control for possible opportunities of the nonreferring supervisor to refer. That was accomplished in the present study by including question 7 in the survey which asked nonreferring supervisors to indicate whether or not they had noticed at least one employee with a job performance problem among the employees they had supervised in the past. That question yielded three groups of supervisors: referring supervisors, nonreferring supervisors who had noticed at least one subordinate with a job performance problem, and nonreferring supervisors who had never noticed an employee with a job performance problem. Because no previous researchers appear to have considered this question, it was difficult to estimate what proportion of the nonreferring supervisors would have noticed at least one subordinate with a job performance problem and what proportion would have never noticed an employee with a job performance problem.

Consequently, twice as many nonreferring supervisors as referring supervisors were included in the pilot study.

Using her records from EAP client contacts, the EAP Coordinator composed a list of supervisors who had referred at least one subordinate to the EAP. For the pilot study, 11 referrers and 19 nonreferrers were selected by the state EAP Coordinator.

The 30 supervisors were selected for the pilot in a manner to obtain a sample which included supervisors from a cross-section of:

- (a) geographical work locations in lowa
- (b) supervisor levels (first-line supervisors, middle managers, and upper managers)
- (c) education levels (see Question 32)
- (d) occupational categories of employees supervised (see question 25
- (e) ages
- (f) years with the IDOT
- (g) gender.

Procedure

On January 11, 1988 the pilot survey was mailed through in-house mail to 30 supervisors. The cover letter enclosed with the survey provided detailed information about the usefulness of the study to the organization and the supervisors, the importance of the individual responding, and assurances of confidentiality. The necessity of an identification number on the front cover of the survey was also explained in the cover letter. A letter from the State of lowa EAP coordinator was also included. One week after the original questionnaire was mailed, a postcard reminder was sent to all supervisors to

thank those who had responded and to remind those who had not yet replied to do so. A second copy of the questionnaire and a new cover letter were sent to nonresponders on February 1, 1988, 3 weeks after the first mailing.

Results

Return Rate

Of the 30 supervisors in the pilot study, 29 returned the survey. All 11 of the referrers returned their surveys. Of the 19 nonreferrers, one did not return a survey and one returned but did not complete a survey. Of useable returned surveys, 11 out of 17 nonreferring supervisors or 65% had noticed a subordinate with a job performance problem.

Modifications

Slight modifications were made to the survey as a result from comments of pilot supervisors. The changes were made to increase clarity of the survey. The only substantive change was made to questions 16a through 16c (see Appendix A).

Specifically, a sixth response choice was added to questions 16a through 16c. Several of the pilot supervisors did not circle one of the five response choices to questions 16a-16c. Instead, they wrote in the words "Don't know." Consequently the sixth category of "Don't know" was added for the actual study. In order to ensure that supervisors answered the revised question, an additional line of instruction was added to the set of questions 16a-16c. The added instruction was, "If you don't know how much support the EAP gets, circle *6 (Don't Know)." Such an addition obviously makes impossible any direct comparison between pilot and actual supervisors on questions 16a-16c. This was recognized at the time the change was made, but it was thought

necessary to add the sixth response choice of "Don't know" because so many pilot supervisors had indicated that as their preferred response.

Data Analyses

As discussed previously, questions 16a-16c were modified in such a way that comparison between pilot and actual supervisors on those questions was impossible. However, it was thought that it would be of use to determine if any of the other changes made in questions after the pilot may have led to significant differences in responses between pilot and actual supervisors. Individual <u>t</u> tests were performed using the statistical computerized package by SAS institute, Inc. (1985a, 1985b). Due to the significant differences between responses in the pilot and the actual survey on questions 16a-16c, 17c, 20a, 20b, and 30 (see Table C-1) it was decided to eliminate pilot supervisors from data analyses involving actual supervisors.

Table C-1

Mean Values and Results of t Tests for Pilot and Nonpilot Subjects

urvey Item #	Mean		t	df
	Nonpilot	Pilot		
16a	4.45a	3.66	3.01b***	26.1
16b	3.90a	3.00	3.31c****	108.0
16c	4.33a	3.73	2.32b**	27.7
17c	2.90	3.38	-3.08c****	480.0
20a	1.50	1.81	-1.80c*	483.0
20b	1.44	1.81	-2.09c**	480.0
30	3.41	1.60	2.45b**	226.7

Note. All nonsignificant t tests were omitted from the present table. The values of degrees of freedom were different for each survey item tested due to supervisors omitting responses and due to whether or not the t test was computed with equal or unequal variances.

On Nonpilot supervisors who chose response #6 to this question were deleted from this \underline{t} test because the survey for pilot supervisors did not contain response #6.

^bThis <u>t</u> test was appropriately based on unequal variances.

^CThis \underline{t} test was appropriately based on equal variances.

^{*}p<.07. **p<.05. ***p<.01. ****p<.005

APPENDIX D. DISCREPANCY IN NUMBER OF REFERRERS

Supervisors who Indicated They were Referrers but were not on the Provided

Referral List and Should have Been on the List

There were 44 supervisors who were inadvertently not included on the referrer list which was provided who should have been listed as referrers. It was determined that the error had been a clerical oversight by the list provider. Consequently, when the responses of the 44 supervisors were entered into the computer data file they were coded as referrers.

Supervisors who Responded both as Referrers and as Nonreferrers who were on the Provided Referral List

There were 6 supervisors who, although on the referral list, responded as both referrers and as nonreferrers. It was determined that the 6 supervisors had not followed the directions when completing the survey and they were coded as referrers.

Supervisors who may have Made a Referral to the EAP Prior to 1985

There were 17 supervisors who indicated they had made a referral but

who were not on the referrer list and who were not among the group of 50 inadvertently not listed. It was hypothesized that the 17 supervisors may have made a referral to the EAP prior to the time that records of referrals were kept, i.e., the 17 supervisors may have made a referral more than three years ago but not made a referral in the last three years. In the comments section at the end of the survey, many of the 17 supervisors indicated specific details about referrals they claimed to have made. Additional evidence to support the hypothesis that they had actually made referrals is provided by the fact that the 17 supervisors answered questions 12 through 15 on the survey

which asked specific questions about the referral. Consequently, a decision was made to have the 17 supervisors coded for as referrers.

Supervisors Responding both as Referrers and as Nonreferrers who were not on the Referral List

There were 4 supervisors not on the referral list who answered question 6 in the affirmative (indicating that they had made a referral) and answered questions 12-15 (as directed) but who also answered questions 7-11 which were only for nonreferrers to answer. The 4 supervisors in this discrepancy category were not among the 50 supervisors inadvertently deleted from the referrer list. It was hypothesized that the 4 supervisors failed to complete the survey as directed, but were actually referrers. Similar to the group just discussed, it was hypothesized that the 4 supervisors had made a referral to the EAP prior to the time records of referrals were kept and that they had not made a referral during the past three years when records were kept. A decison was made to code the 4 supervisors as referrers.

Supervisor who Responded as both a Nonreferrer and a Referrer who was on the Provided Referral List

There was 1 supervisor who, although on the list of referrers, responded both as a referrer and as a nonreferrer. Similar to the group of 4 supervisors just discussed, it was decided that the 1 supervisor had not followed the directions in the survey and to code that person as a referrer.

Supervisors who Responded as Nonreferrers and were on the Provided List of Referrers by Oversight

There were 30 supervisors who indicated that they considered themselves to be nonreferrers but who were listed as referrers on the provided list. It

was determined by the EAP coordinator that the 30 supervisors had been EAP clients or were on long-term disability and had not made a referral of a subordinate in their capacity as a supervisor. Those 30 supervisors were coded for data entry as nonreferrers.

Supervisors who inaccurately Responded as Nonreferrers

There were 2 supervisors who self-reported to be nonreferrers and were supervisors for whom the EAP coordinator had records of each actually making a referral. In addition, the EAP coordinator stated that she could remember the 2 supervisors' cases and that each supervisor had indeed referred a subordinate. It was decided to code the 2 supervisors as referrers.

Supervisors who Consulted with Supervisors a Level Below the Supervisors' own Level

There were 9 supervisors who self-reported as nonreferrers but who were on the provided list of referrers. The EAP Cooordinator determined that those 9 supervisors had not referred their own subordinates with problems, but had instead suggested to supervisors a level below the supervisors' level that those supervisors refer problem subordinates of their own. In other words, the 9 supervisors provided advice to a second set of supervisors, i.e., those below the level of the subjects, concerning problem subordinates of that second set of supervisors. Although technically the 9 supervisors had not made a direct referral of a problem subordinant to the EAP, the 9 supervisors were familiar with and advocating use of the EAP because they were recommending to a second set of supervisors that those supervisors refer their own subordinates to the EAP. Consequently, the 9 supervisors were coded as referrers because the focus of the present research was to identify factors that were associated

with supervisors' referral or nonreferral of subordinates with job performance problems to the EAP.

Summary of Discrepancy in Number of Referrers in summary, after the previously listed adjustments were made to the list of referrers, there were 171 referrers.

APPENDIX E. LETTER FROM EAP COORDINATOR



TERRY E. BRANSTAD, GOVERNOR

DEPARTMENT OF PERSONNEL THOMAS & DONAHUE DIRECTOR

Dear DOT Supervisor:

Enclosed you will find a letter and a survey from Iowa State University concerning the Employee Assistance Program (EAP). The results of this survey will be useful in improving the EAP services and training for supervisors and managers in state government.

The DOT supervisors were selected to participate in this survey because the EAP has been in existence in your agency since 1979. As you may know, this program was moved to the Iowa Department of Personnel in April 1986 as a part of state government reorganization. We are continuing to develop and expand the program so that it will be available to all state employees in all departments, statewide. Your responses to this survey will be helpful to our efforts in this expansion.

Please note that your responses will be anonymous and confidential. I appreciate your participation in this survey.

Sincerely.

Racquel Miller

Employee Assistance Program Coordinator

Pacquel Miller

LTR308/1m

APPENDIX F. COVER LETTER

College of Education
Professional Studies
N243 Lagomarcino Hall
Ames, Iowa 50011

Telephone 515-294-4143

<u>iowa state</u> University

> «DATA CLA» February 29, 1988

«name» «cost» «div»

Dear «sname»:

Iowa State University is conducting a study of supervisors' impressions of the employee assistance program (EAP) available to the Iowa Department of Transportation (DOT). The results of the study will be used to improve the EAP and the services it provides to you. As you may know, the EAP was established at the DOT to help employees with problems that may affect their job performance and to serve as a place where supervisors could refer such employees. Although the EAP was moved in April 1986 to the Iowa Department of Personnel (IDOP), the services are still available to DOT employees. The management at the DOT and the state EAP coordinator have given permission for and endorsed this study.

You have been selected to take part in the survey regarding the EAP. In order for the results to reflect the views of all supervisors it is very important that each survey be completed and returned.

Your responses will be kept completely confidential. The identification number on the front cover of the questionnaire will only be used to indicate whether or not you have returned your survey. After your survey is returned, the number will be cut off. Your name will not be associated with results of the study and your responses will be combined with those of other supervisors and reported as statistical summaries only.

If you wish to receive a summary of the results of the final study, please check the box at the end of the survey which says "results requested". I encourage you to write me if you have any questions. Thank you for your assistance.

Sincerely,

Janet L. Nord Project Director

APPENDIX G. FOLLOW-UP POST CARD

March 7, 1988

Last week a questionnaire seeking your views of the Employee Assistance Program available to the Iowa Department of Transportation (DOT) was mailed to you.

If you have already completed and returned it to us we want to thank you. If not, please return the questionnaire today. In order for the results to reflect the views of all supervisors it is very important that each survey be completed and returned.

If by some chance you did not receive the questionnaire or it got misplaced, please call Ms. Mary Christy at the DOT at (515) 239-1333 and she will send you another copy.

Sincerely,

Janet L. Nord Project Director

APPENDIX H. FOLLOW-UP LETTER #1

IOWA STATE

College of Education Professional Studies N243 Lagomarcino Hall Ames, Iowa 50011

Telephone 515-294-4143

«DATA CLA» March 21, 1988

«name» «cost» «div»

Dear «sname»:

About three weeks ago I wrote to you requesting your views of the Employee Assistance Program which is available to Iowa Department of Transportation (DOT) employees. As of today we have not received your completed questionnaire.

Iowa State University is conducting this study with the approval of the state EAP director and the management of the DOT. We believe that supervisors' views of the EAP will be valuable in helping to improve the services provided by the EAP.

I am writing to you again because of the importance each questionnaire has to this study. At your earliest convenience, please complete the enclosed survey, staple it together, and mail it. The postage is provided on the back cover.

Your responses will be kept completely confidential. The identification number on the front cover of the questionnaire will only be used to indicate whether or not you have returned your survey. After your survey is returned, the number will be cut off. Your name will not be associated with results of the study and your responses will be combined with those of other supervisors and reported as statistical summaries only.

In case your questionnaire has been misplaced, a replacement is enclosed. Your cooperation is greatly appreciated.

Sincerely,

Janet L. Nord Project Director

APPENDIX I. FOLLOW-UP LETTER #2

College of Education Professional Studies N243 Lagomarcino Hall Ames, Iowa 50011

<u>IOWA STATE</u> UNIVERSITY

Telephone 515-294-4143

«DATA CLA» April 18, 1988

«name» «cost» «div»

Dear «sname»:

I am writing to you about our study of supervisors' views of the Employee Assistance Program available to the Iowa Department of Transportation (DOT). We have not yet received your completed questionnaire.

The large numbers of questionnaires returned is very encouraging. But, whether we will be able to accurately describe the opinions of DOT supervisors on these important issues depends upon you and the others who have not yet responded. This is because past experiences suggest that those of you who have not yet sent in your questionnaire may hold quite different views than those who have returned their questionnaires.

Iowa State University is conducting this study with the approval of the state EAP director and the management of the DOT. We believe that supervisors' views of the EAP will be valuable in helping to improve the services provided by the EAP.

It is for these reasons that I am sending you this request. May I urge you to complete the enclosed survey, staple it together, and mail it as quickly as possible. The postage is provided on the back cover.

Your responses will be kept completely confidential. The identification number on the front cover of the questionnaire will only be used to indicate whether or not you have returned your survey. After your survey is returned, the number will be cut off. Your name will not be associated with results of the study and your responses will be combined with those of other supervisors and reported as statistical summaries only.

Your contribution to the success of this study is greatly appreciated.

Sincerely,

Janet L. Nord Project Director

APPENDIX J. REPLACEMENT OF MISSING VALUES

Before a discussion of replacement of missing values is presented, it would seem appropriate to briefly mention the several survey questions which were exempted from replacement of missing values and to give the reasons for those exemptions. Questions which were exempted from replacement of missing values included the following for the following reasons given:

- (a) Questions 1 and 28 (see Appendix A) were dropped from the major portion of the data analyses because it was noticed that 32 supervisors had neglected to answer question 1 and that 30 supervisors had not answered question 28. It was decided that there were too many missing values on questions 1 and 28 to consider a replacement of means for missing values as valid.
- (b) There were several questions included in the survey which were not to be included in the data analyses, but served other purposes. Those questions were questions 6, 7, 8, 10, 12, 14, and 21. Consequently, it was not necessary to deal with the subject of missing values on those questions.

Overview

Missing values for the supervisors in the two groups were replaced with numerical responses which would best approximate answers that those supervisors might have made. Subsets of data were organized by supervisor demographics and, for each supervisor with a missing value, the missing value was replaced with the mean response on that particular question among supervisors from the demographic subset from which the supervisor with the missing value belonged.

Construction of Demographic Subsets

The demographics used to create the subsets of supervisors included:

- (a) gender (see question 21)
- (b) age (see question 22)
- (c) level of supervision (question 23)
- (d) highest level of education completed (question 32)

For purposes of creating means for replacement of missing values, the demographic categories had to be compressed because it was found that some particular combinations of demographics yielded only one or two supervisors per combination and that those supervisors themselves had missing values on some of the questions in the survey. The demographic categories were compressed into categories as follows:

- (a) ages 25 to 50 (age was question 22)
- (b) ages 51 to 70 (age was question 22)
- (c) education consisting of high school diploma or less (responses #1 and #2 to question 32)
- (d) education consisting of three or more years beyond high school, two years college, vocational, or technical training (A.A. degree or other two year degree), or fewer than two years college, vocational, or technical training (responses #3-#5 to question 32)
- (e) education consisting of B.S. or B.A. degree, some graduate classes, or Master's degree or above (responses #6-#8 to question 32)

Replacement of Missing Values for Demographic Variables used in Constructing

Demographic Subsets

Because the four variables of gender, age, level of supervision, and highest level of education completed were used to create categories of supervisors to replace missing values, it was not possible to use the same computer program to replace missing values on those particular four variables. Missing values, at the following frequencies indicated, on those four variables of gender, age, level of supervision, and highest level of education completed were replaced with the following values for the following reasons given:

- (a) the 3 missing values for gender (question 21 in the survey in Appendix A) were replaced with a response of #1 (male) because the majority of supervisors (89.3%) were male
- (b) the 5 missing values for age (question 22 in the survey in Appendix A) were replaced with the value of 50 because that was the median value for age
- (c) the 3 missing values for supervisor level (question 23 in the survey in Appendix A) were replaced with the value of 1 (first line supervisor) because that was the most frequent response (71% of the supervisors on interest were first line supervisors)
- (d) the 6 missing values for education (question 32 in the survey in Appendix A) were replaced with the value of 3 (fewer than two years college, vocational, or technical training) because that was the median.

Other Questions Exempted from Replacement with Mean Values in addition to the four variables of gender, age, level of supervision, and highest level of education completed, special procecedures were needed to deal with missing values for questions 9, 10, 11, 24, 25, 26, 27, 29, and 30 (see Appendix A). For those nine questions it was not logical to replace missing values with a mean response from the demographic subsets. When questions 9, 10, 11, and 24 are examined (see Appendix A) it is obvious why a mean replacement value would be inappropriate. Questions 25-27 and 29-30 had large standard deviations so it was thought that replacement with the median would be more appropriate than the mean. Missing values for questions 9, 10, 11, 24, 25, 26, 27, 29, and 30 at the following frequencies indicated, were replaced with the following values for the following reasons given:

- (a) the 26 missing values for question 9, the 26 missing values for question 10, and the 246 missing values for question 11 were given a numeric value different than any of the possible responses to those questions in order that the missing values could remain set apart from all other responses to the question when it was later recoded in a binary format prior to data analyses (binary recoding of those questions is discussed in detail in a subsequent section of the Results section of the present paper).
- (b) the 5 missing values for question 24 (occupational category of the majority of employees supervised) were replaced with the value of 3 (blue collar) because the highest percent of supervisors had responded with a value of 3

- (c) the 2 missing values for question 25 (number of years in present position) were replaced with the value of 8 because that value was the approximate median
- (d) the 4 missing values for question 26 (number of years in a supervisory role with the DOT) were replaced with the value of 12 because that was the approximate median
- (e) the 2 missing values for question 27 (number of years with the DOT) were replaced with the value of 23 because that was the approximate median
- (e) the 6 missing values for question 29 (number of male employees supervised) were replaced with the value of 7 because that was the approximate median
- (f) the 6 missing values for question 30 (number of female employees supervised) were replaced with the value of 2 because that was the approximate median.

Extent of Missing Values

The extent of missing values is examined in the following disussion in order to consider the possible impact on results derived from the data analyses. Missing values occurred for 3% or 12 out of the 358 supervisors in the two groups. It is helpful to examine the number of missing items per supervisor as follows (all survey items were included):

- (a) 6 supervisors were missing 1 value
- (b) 2 supervisors were missing 2 values
- (c) 3 supervisors were missing 3 values
- (d) 1 supervisor was missing 4 values

Questions and responses which were found to be the first 8 predictor variables in the forced discriminant analysis program are listed as follows with the number of missing values on each predictor variable indicated:

5

(a) Question 2c: 4
(b) Question 2f: 3
(c) Question 5b: 2
(d) Questions 11 and 15: 4
(d) Question 16A: 2
(e) Question 20a: 2
(f) Question 23 3

(g) Question 24

APPENDIX K. RECODING OF SELECTED VARIABLES

Two questions were coded in a binary format so that each possible response to the question could be used as a separate variable in the data analyses. For example, responses to question 24 (Q24), the occupational category of the majority of employees supervised, were recoded so that each of the six responses became unique. The responses to question 24 were recoded as follows:

- (a) response 1, clerical, was recoded P1
- (b) response 2, technical, was recoded P2
- (c) response 3, blue collar, was recoded P3
- (d) response 4, security, was recoded P4
- (e) response 5, professional, was recoded P5
- (f) response 6, management, was recoded P6

The other question which was recoded in a binary format was question 10 (Q10) which asked supervisors to indicate if they had ever worked at the same level with the subordinate most recently referred or noticed to have a problem. The responses to Q10 (and Q14 which was compressed into Q10) were recoded as follows:

- (a) a missing response was recoded as W1
- (b) response 1, no, was recoded as W2
- (c) response 2, yes, was recoded as W3.

Questions 9, 11, 16a, 16b, 16c, 23, 29, 30, and 32 had some of their response categories compressed to make best use of the binary coding of those variables. Specifically:

Question 9 (Q9) and Question 13 (Q13), amount socialized with subordinate most recently referred or noticed to have a problem, was recoded as follows:

- (a) response O, never, was recoded as SOC1
- (b) the four following responses to Q9 were recoded as the same variable and named SOC2
 - 1. response 1, less than once a month was recoded as SOC2
 - 2. response 2, once a month, was recoded as SOC2
 - 3. response 3, two or three times a month, was recoded as SOC2
 - 4. response 4, four more times per month, was recoded as SOC2
- (c) a missing response was recoded as SOC3.

Question 11 (Q11), amount of time worked at same level with subordinate most recently referred or noticed to have a problem, was recoded as follows:

- (a) a missing response, supervisors who had not worked at the same level with the subordinate most recently referred or noticed to have a problem, was recoded as TIMEW1
- (b) the four following responses were recoded as the same variable and named TIMEW2
 - 1. response 1, less than once a month was recoded as TIMEW2
 - 2. response 2, six months to less than one year, was recoded as TIMEW2
 - 3. response 3, one year to less than two years, was recoded as TIMEW2
 - 4. response 4, two years or more, was recoded as TIMEW2

Question 16A (Q16A), supervisor perception of degree of management support for the EAP, was recoded as follows:

- (a) the three following responses to Q16A were recoded as the same variable and named M1:
 - 1. responses 1, 2, and 3, which indicated supervisor belief that the management was unsupportive of the EAP, were recoded as M1
- (b) response 4, which indicated supervisor belief that the management was supportive of the EAP, was recoded as M2.
- (c) response 5, which indicated supervisor belief that the management was very supportive of the EAP was recoded as M3.
- (d) response 6, indicating supervisors did not know how much support the managment gave the EAP, was recoded as M4

Question 16B (Q16B), supervisor perception of degree of union support for the EAP, was recoded as follows:

- (a) the three following responses to Q16B were recoded as the same variable and named U1:
 - 1. responses 1, 2, and 3, which indicated supervisor belief that the union was unsupportive of the EAP, were recoded as U1
- (b) response 4, which indicated supervisor belief that the union was supportive of the EAP, was recoded as U2.
- (c) response 5, which indicated supervisor belief that the union was very supportive of the EAP was recoded as U3.
- (d) response 6, indicating supervisors did not know how much support the union gave the EAP, was recoded as U4

Question 16C (Q16C), supervisor perception of degree of support for the EAP by their own immediate supervisor, was recoded as follows:

- (a) the three following responses to Q16C were recoded as the same variable and named S1:
 - 1. responses 1, 2, and 3, which indicated supervisor belief that their own immediate supervisor was unsupportive of the EAP, were recoded as S1
- (b) response 4, which indicated supervisor belief that their own immediate supervisor was supportive of the EAP, was recoded as S2.
- (c) response 5, which indicated supervisor belief that their own immediate suppervisor was very supportive of the EAP was recoded as S3.
- (d) response 6, indicating supervisors did not know how much support their own immediate supervisor gave the EAP, was recoded as \$4 Question 23 (Q23), level of supervisor, was recoded as follows:
 - (a) response 1, first line supervisor, was recoded as L1
 - (b) the two following responses were recoded as the same variable and named L2
 - 1. response 2, middle manage was recoded as L2
- 2. response 3, upper manager, was recoded as L2

 Question 29 (Q29), number of male employees supervised, was recoded as follows:
 - (a) response 0, 0 male employees supervised, was recoded as MALE 1

- (b) responses 1 5, 1 to 5 male employees supervised, was recoded as MALE2
- (c) responses 6 9, 6 to 9 male employees supervised, was recoded as MALE3
- (d) responses 10 and higher, 10 or more male employees supervised, was recoded as MALE4

Question 30 (Q30), number of female employees supervised, was recoded as follows:

- (a) response 0, 0 female employees supervised, was recoded as FEMALE 1
- (b) response 1, 1 female employee supervised, was recoded as FEMALE2
- (c) responses 2 3, 2 to 3 female employees supervised, was recoded as FEMALE3
- (d) responses 4 and higher, 4 or more female employees supervised, was recoded as FEMALE4

Question 32 (Q32), highest level of education completed by supervisor, was recoded as follows:

- (a) the two following responses were recoded as the same variable and named E1:
 - 1. response 1, less than four years of high school, was recoded as E1
 - 2. response 2, high school diploma, was recoded as E1
- (b) the three following responses were recoded as the same variable and named E2:

- 1. response 3, fewer than two years college, vocational, or technical training of high school, was recoded as E2
- 2. response 4, two years college, vocational, or technical training, was recoded as E2
- 3. response 5, three or more years of school beyond high school but no degree, was recoded as E2
- (c) the three following responses were recoded as the same variable and named E3:
 - 1. response 6, B. S. or B. A. degree, was recoded as E3
 - 2. response 7, some graduate classes, was recoded as E3
 - 3. response 8, Master's degree or above, was recoded as E3